

The Immediate Early Response of Proliferating Myoblasts to One Bout of Electrical Stimulation

Matthew Triolo

A THESIS SUBMITTED TO THE FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF MASTER OF SCIENCE

Graduate Program in Kinesiology and Health Science

York University

Toronto, Ontario, Canada

September 2016

© Matthew Triolo, 2016

Abstract

The maintenance of muscle mass is important across the lifespan. The activation of satellite cells, followed by their proliferation and subsequent differentiation is important in this maintenance. Cell cycle arrest must precede differentiation, and preservation of the molecular networks involved within the regenerative process are necessary. Electrical stimulation is a common method of altering activity within a cell, and is known to alter the phenotype of myogenic cells. This thesis looks at the immediate effects of electrical stimulation on proliferating C2C12 myoblasts, in order to determine what induces the long term reductions in cell number associated with electrical stimulation. The results indicate that stimulation alters intracellular processes within these cells, promoting cell cycle arrest and autophagy-mediated cellular remodelling, explaining the long term reduction in cell number associated with stimulation. The research conducted is important in our understanding of muscle regeneration and muscle health.

Acknowledgements

First and foremost I would like to thank Dr. Michael Connor for providing me with the opportunity to work in his lab. He has spent countless hours guiding me and assisting me over the past two years. I learned a lot about what it to be successful in research and academics from Dr. Connor, which I will take with me wherever I go.

I would also like to thank fellow lab mates Chris Theriau and Aryan Fazeli for their continued support throughout my time in the Connor Lab. They have greatly assisted in my academic development, but more importantly they made coming into the lab an enjoyable experience.

I must thank Dr. David Hood and Dr. John McDermott for their involvement in my thesis review and examination.

I would like to thank all my family, friends and loved ones for their continued support throughout this time of my life. Most importantly I would like to express many thanks to my parents – they have supported me in all my dreams and aspirations and have motivated me to be the best I can be. I would not have been able to do this without their continued support.

iii

Table of Contents:

Abstract	ii
Acknowledgements	iii
Table of Contents	iv
List of Figures	vi
List of Abbreviations	viii

Chapter One: Review of Literature	.1
1.1 - Myogenesis	.1
1.1.1 – Myogenic Regulatory Factors (MRFs)	2
1.1.2 – Myocyte Enhancer Factors 2 (MEF2s)	5
1.1.3 – Interplay of MRFs and MEF2s on Myogenesis	.6
1.1.4 - Muscle Regeneration and Satellite Cell Myogenesis	.7
1.2 – The Cell Cycle	12
1.2.1 – Function of CDKs, Cyclins and CKIs	12
1.2.2 – Regulation of the Cell Cycle	13
1.2.3 – Myogenesis and the Cell Cycle1	6
1.3 – Myogenic Regulation	19
1.3.1 – Regulation by AKT	19
1.3.2 – Regulation by Mitogen-Activated Protein Kinases (MAPKs)	21
1.3.3 – Regulation of the Cell Cycle by AMPK and p27	25
1.4 – Autophagy	27
1.4.1 – Overview of Autophagy	27
1.4.2 – Regulation and Markers of Autophagy	29
1.4.3 - Autophagy in Skeletal Muscle and in Muscle Regeneration	31

1.5 – Electrical Stimulation (ES)	34
Chapter Two – Study Rationale	35
Chapter Three – Hypotheses	35
Chapter Four – Manuscript	36
4.1 - Abstract	37
4.2 – Introduction	38
4.3 – Materials and Methods	41
4.4 – Results	44
Electrical stimulation reduces cell number in proliferating C2C12 myoblasts	44
Electrical stimulation activates cell signalling during recovery	45
Electrical stimulation may alter the differentiation capacity of proliferating C2C12 myoblasts	50
p27 ^{T198} is a stable form of p27 in response to electrical stimulation	50
Electrical stimulation immediately activates but does not maintain autophagy	54
4.5 – Discussion	56
Chapter Five – Conclusions	60
Chapter Six – Limitations and Future Directions	65
6.1 – Limitations	65
6.2 – Future Directions	65
6.2.1 – Cause of Reduced Cell Count	66
6.2.2 – Ramifications of Altered Intracellular Signalling	67
6.2.3 – Differentiation Capacity of ES Myoblasts	68
Appendix One – Supplementary Data	70
Chapter Eight – References	73

List of Figures:

Chapter One - Review of Literature:

Figure 1. Myogenic Regulatory Factors3
Figure 2. Interplay of MRFs and MEF2s in Myogenesis7
Figure 3. Satellite Cell Anatomy9
Figure 4. Gene expression of Pax7, MRFs and MEF2s in Regeneration11
Figure 5. Stages of the Mammalian Cell Cycle13
Figure 6. Interplay of Cell Cycle and Myogenesis16
Figure 7. Regulation by AKT in Myogenesis21
Figure 8. The Autophagy Pathway30
<u> Chapter Four – Manuscript:</u>
Figure 9. Electrical stimulation leads to a reduced cell count
Figure 10. AMPK protein content in response to stimulation45
Figure 11. AKT protein content in response to stimulation47
Figure 12 . GSK-3 β and myogenin protein content48
Figure 13. p42/p44-MAPK response to electrical stimulation
Figure 14. MEF2A, MEFD, and p38 protein content in response to stimulation51
Figure 15. p27 and p27 ^{T198} protein in response to stimulation53
Figure 16. Subcellular localization of p27 and p27 ^{T198} in response to stimulation54
Figure 17. Conversion of LC3I to LC3II following stimulation55
Chapter Five – Conclusions:

Figure 18. A working model of the response of proliferating C2C12 myoblasts to	
electrical stimulation	64

Appendix 1 – Supplementary Data:

Figure 19. AKT, AMPK and myogenin protein content following 2 and 4 days of	
electrical stimulation	70
Figure 20. Conversion of LC3I to LC3II following 2 and 4 days of stimulation	71

List of Abbreviations:

ADP	Adenosine diphosphate
AICAR	5-Aminoimidazole-4caroxamide ribonucleotide
AMP	Adenosine monophosphate
AMPK	AMP activated protein kinase
ATG	Autophagy related gene
ATP	Adenosine triphosphate
bHLH	basic helix-loop-helix
CAMK	Calcium/calmodulin-dependent protein kinase
CDK	Cyclin dependant kinase
СКІ	Cyclin dependent kinase inhibitor
С	Control
DMEM	Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium
DMSO	Dimethyl sulfoxide
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
ERK	Extracellular signal regulated kinase
ES	Electrical stimulation
FACS	Fluorescence activated cell sorting
FGF	Fibroblast growth factor
FGFR	Fibroblast growth factor receptor
FOXO	Forkhead box O
G ₀	Gap 0 phase
G1	Gap 1 phase
G ₂	Gap 2 phase
GSK	Glycogen synthase kinase

HDAC	Histone deacetylase
HGF	Hepatocyte growth factor
IGF	Insulin-like growth factor
IL-6	Interleukin-6
INK	Inhibitor of CDK4
KIP	Kinase inhibitory protein
LC3	Microtubules-associated proteins 1A/B light chain 3
LIF	Leukemia inhibitory factor
LKB1	Liver kinase B1 or Serine/Threonine Kinase 11
М	Mitosis
MAPK	Mitogen activated protein kinase
MEF	Myocyte enhancer factor
MEK	Mitogen/extracellular signal regulated kinase
МКК	Mitogen activated protein kinase kinase
MRF	Myogenic regulatory factor
MRF-4	Myogenic regulatory factor 4
mTOR	Mammalian target of rapamycin
Myf	Myogenic factor
NAD ⁺	Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide
NFAT	Nuclear factor of activated T-cells
PAX	Paired box
PE	phosphatidylethanolamine
PI3k	Phosphatidylinositol-4,5-biphosphate 3-kinase
PVDF	Polyvinylidene difluoride
p38IP	p38-intereacting protein

Rb	Retinoblastoma
RMS	Rhabdomyosarcoma
RNA	Ribonucleic acid
RTK	Receptor tyrosine kinase
S	DNA Synthesis phase
SDS	Sodium dodecyl sulphate
SEM	Standard error of the mean
SNAP	Synaptosomal-associated protein
SNARE	Soluble NSF attachment protein receptor
Stim	Stimulated
TGFβ	Transforming growth factor beta

<u>1.0 - Review of Literature:</u>

Skeletal muscle makes up approximately 40% of human body mass, controls motor function and is responsible for the majority of whole body metabolism. The ability of muscle to regenerate and maintain itself is important in ensuring healthy muscle growth and functioning across the lifespan. There are many situations that arise where individuals cannot properly regenerate or maintain a significant amount of muscle mass due to injury or disease. Therefore, an understanding of how muscle properly develops and renews itself following muscle injury is important. Additionally, many efforts are being made to understand the myogenic process in order to develop a therapy to assist muscle regeneration or to create whole muscle for implantation following severe trauma or muscle wasting. Our lab has focused on electrical stimulation (ES) as a method of altering the activity within proliferating myoblasts to determine how ES affects both proliferation and differentiation. My thesis will focus on the adaptation and early responses that are important in myogenesis and cell cycle control.

1.1 - Myogenesis:

Myogenesis is a complex process in which skeletal muscle progenitor cells mature into a fully functional muscle fibre. The formation of a functional muscle fibre begins with the signalling of mononucleated myoblasts to fuse into a multinucleated myotubes. Subsequently these myotubes transform into a fully functional muscle fibre. Regulatory checkpoints are necessary for the complete transition from myoblast to myofibre, and the abundance of these checkpoints gives this process a high degree of complexity. Many signals have the ability to either promote or inhibit both proliferation

and subsequent differentiation and fusion of myoblasts into myotubes. Many of these cellular signals are not completely established or understood.

Myogenesis occurs in two broad categories. First, embryonic myogenesis is the development of muscle tissue in a growing fetus. Second, satellite cell mediated myogenesis is the regeneration of muscle in response to muscle damage. There are many similarities between the two processes, such as common transcription factors and the temporal activation of genes (219), that are key to my thesis research.

1.1.1 - Myogenic Regulatory Factors (MRFs):

At the molecular level, muscle development is regulated by myogenic regulatory factors (MRFs). The MRFs are a family of basic helix loop helix (bHLH) transcription factors, which include MyoD, Myf5, Myogenin and MRF-4 (199). The bHLH domain is required for dimerization with E-protein transcription factors. Dimerization promotes the binding of this dimer to an E-box promoter sequence (CANNTG) on the DNA (138). MRFs are thought to play an important role in muscle specific gene expression, and the E-box promoter is highly conserved within the promoter region of many muscle-specific genes (199). The MRFs are expressed in a coordinated manner, and the result is a temporal induction of muscle-specific gene products which orchestrate myogenesis (14) (Figure 1).



Figure 1: Myogenic Regulatory Factors (MRFs) have overlapping and unique temporal expression which regulates myogenesis. MyoD and Myf5 have overlapping expression patterns throughout the early stages of myogenesis, where myoblasts are undergoing proliferation. Myf5 is down regulated at early differentiation, whereas MyoD remains expressed throughout differentiation. Myogenin and Mrf4 have overlapping expression. Myogenin is up regulated early in differentiation, whereas Mrf4's expression slowly increases until late differentiation. As the lineage progresses from myoblast to myotubes, the stemness of these cells decreases, becoming more like a phenotypic skeletal muscle. Adapted from: C.F. Bentzinger et al. 2012. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol.2012;4:a008342*

Research shows that MRFs have both overlapping and unique functions in regulating myogenesis. Early research showed that MyoD and Myf-5 have a similar function, as markers of muscle lineage specification and are expressed within proliferating myoblasts. Together they are termed primary MRFs. Early work done in mice embryos showed that mice deficient in both MyoD and Myf-5 die soon after birth due to a lack of myoblasts and mature muscle (197). Interestingly, in mice that were only MyoD deficient, Myf-5 expression was increased and a normal muscle phenotype is saved (196). In contrast, Myf-5 deficient mice exhibit an abnormal muscle phenotype, which was not saved by a compensatory increase in MyoD (21). Taken together, this alludes to the overlapping and similar function of MyoD and Myf-5, but it also shows that each of the primary MRFs maintain a distinct role in myogenesis, necessary for a normal muscle phenotype to be achieved. Myogenin and MRF-4, the secondary MRFs, are also thought to be expressed in an overlapping fashion, sharing functional redundancy in promoting muscle differentiation (181). Studies conducted in mice embryos lacking myogenin demonstrated that myogenin is a lethal gene essential for muscle differentiation (151). This was not due to a deficiency in the number of myoblasts within these mice, but rather due to a lack of myofibres (73), suggesting that myogenin plays a role in promoting myoblast fusion. Comparable to the upregulation of Myf-5 in MyoD deficient mice, mice that are deficient in MRF-4 upregulate myogenin and a normal muscle phenotype is saved, alluding to the overlapping role of myogenin and MRF-4 (261). Interestingly, although previously thought to play a role in late differentiation, MRF-4 was shown to determine skeletal muscle identity in embryonic multi-potent stem cells when both MyoD and Myf5 are knocked down (94). Thus,

although functional redundancy is evident, research also shows that the MRFs hold unique functions, which are important to the myogenic process.

1.1.2 - Myocyte Enhancer Factors 2 (MEF2):

A second group of muscle transcription factors that play a pivotal role in myogenesis are myocyte enhancer binding factor 2 (MEF2) proteins. Within the family there are 4 known proteins, MEF2A-D, with A and C playing a role primarily in skeletal muscle development activating genetic programs associated will cell differentiation, proliferation, morphogenesis and survival (5, 179). Overlapping expression of the MEF2 genes occur within skeletal muscle and this orchestrated pattern of activation and deactivation which skeletal muscle development (179). The MEF2 proteins are members of the MADS family of transcription factors, which contain a highly conserved MADS-box at the N-terminus, which mediates dimerization and DNA binding, thereby promoting gene expression (18, 244). Additionally, these proteins contain C-terminal regions that act as transcriptional activation domains, which are variable among MEF2 family members (8, 17). MEF2 proteins bind to a consensus sequence within the DNA, (YTA(A/T)4TAR), where "Y" is a pyrimidine and "R" is a purine, and (A/T) is an AT rich domain within the DNA, found in the promoters of muscle specific genes, like the E-Box promoter for MRFs (63, 254). MEF2 binding to DNA is evident following mitogen depletion induction of differentiation of myoblasts but not in proliferating myoblasts (63).

Unlike the MRFs which can induce myogenesis alone, the MEF2 proteins cannot. MEF2 knockdown studies show the importance of MEF2 both embryonically and postnatally within skeletal muscle. It seems that functional differences exist between

members of the MEF2 family, and the isoform specific functions differ *in embryo* and post-embryonically. Mef2A and Mef2D knockdown in mice has little effect on skeletal muscle development. However, when Mef2C was knocked down the mice develop normally in embryo, but the postnatal muscle of these mice lack sarcomere organization due to reduction in myomesmin, which MEF2C controls (178). Additionally, both MEF2A and MEF2C transcripts are highly enriched within skeletal muscle and upregulated during myoblast differentiation and in response to muscle damage (126, 136). However, MEF2A seems to be important in regulating differentiation during muscle regeneration, whereby knockdown of Mef2A prevents proper differentiation, yet overexpression of Mef2 proteins does not induce premature skeletal muscle differentiation alone, but can augment the process and ensure proper muscle development.

1.1.3 - Interplay of MRFs and MEF2s on Myogenesis:

The MRFs and MEFs exhibit overlapping expression in both embryogenesis and in adulthood (43, 153). A synergistic and cooperative action between the MEF2s and MRFs has been shown to exist (246). Through transcriptional cooperation, the MEF2 proteins potentiate the function of the MRFs (148). Mef2 is a gene target of bHLHs both *in-vitro and in-vivo*, identifying MEF2 as being under the control of the MRFs and potentiating the MRFs action in regulating differentiation (173, 237). Furthermore, the Mef2 promoter is a target of MEF2 protein, creating a positive feedback loop. Myogenin and Mrf4 gene promoters have been shown to contain MEF2 binding sites as well (31, 153) thereby allowing for MEF2 to positively feedback and amplify their expression following MEF2 expression (45). This allows for added regulation within the

differentiation program. The interplay between the MRFs and MEF2s in inducing differentiation has been reviewed briefly by Potthoff and Olson in 2007 and is shown in Figure 2.



1.1.4 - Muscle Regeneration and Satellite Cell Myogenesis:

Post embryonically, skeletal muscle is relatively stable state and in a "postmitotic" state. Myofibres may grow throughout maturation, but the absolute number of muscle fibres remains relatively constant, although day to day muscle turnover and repair does occur. The pathways that regulate embryonic myogenesis can provide important insight into the processes that control muscle regeneration, and may be pivotal in treating myopathies where muscle regeneration is hindered. Muscle does have localized stem cells which confers a vast ability to regenerate following injury. These cells are termed satellite cells, and can divide and give rise to cells that will ultimately be incorporated into the existing mature muscle. Satellite cells can self-renew, shown *in-vivo*, whereby a single muscle fibre was transplanted with its associated satellite cells, contributing to regeneration and replenishment (34). Furthermore, gene knockdown studies determined mechanisms involved in their asymmetric division(108).

Anatomically, satellite cells were initially found within frog muscle, and lie between the sarcolemma and the basal lamina of a muscle fibre, a phenomenon that applies to mammalian muscle as well (139). Satellite cells are easily identifiable due to their position within the muscle. They are described as "wedged" between the plasma membrane of and the basement membrane of a muscle fibre, with the satellite cell pushing on the myofibrils within the muscle cell (74, 139). The location of satellite cells is of upmost importance, whereby they have a higher density around capillaries, myonuclei and motoneuron junctions, suggesting a role that these structures play in regulation of satellite cells (74). Morphologically, satellite cells are mononucleated with highly condensed chromatin, a large cytoplasm, and very few organelles, analogous to multi-potent stem cells. Figure 3 outlines the anatomy and morphology of a satellite cell within a muscle fibre, and shows a myonuclei to draw comparison to.



Figure 3: Quiescent satellite cells are found beneath the sarcolemma but above the basal lamina of a muscle fibre. Unlike a myonuclei, these cells are not within the muscle fibre, and these cells have highly condensed chromatin within them in comparison to myonuclei. Adapted from: Hawke and Garry, 2001. *Journal of Applied Physiology.*

In early development, satellite cells divide to provide myonuclei to growing muscle fibres, whereas in mature skeletal muscle these cells are found to be quiescent and only function when signalled to become active, as in muscle regeneration (3, 150, 205). Many models have been utilized to induce muscle injury – such as crushing the muscle, freezing the muscle, or using chemicals such as cardiotoxin to cause muscle injury (74). Furthermore, exercise has been utilized as a method of injuring muscle, showing the importance of this cell population in both muscle regeneration and the maintenance of muscle mass as an adaptation to exercise (39, 85, 194, 195, 234).

The process is strikingly similar to that of embryonic myogenesis in terms of networks that promote proliferation and subsequent differentiation and fusion of these cells. Both processes require MRF and MEF2 transcription factors to promote muscle specific gene expression. Interestingly, quiescent satellite cells from isolated muscle fibres do not express MRFs of MEF2s but do during proliferation and differentiation (249). Quiescent satellite cells do however express the paired box transcription factor Pax7. This is different from embryonic precursors that express Pax3, which controls commitment of somatic precursors to the muscle lineage, MyoD and Myf5 expression, and migration of muscle precursor cells (11, 19, 20, 54, 135, 220). Pax7 deficient mice lack the ability to form muscle post-natally, and mutated Pax7 in skeletal muscle leads to a complete absence of satellite cells, yet when Pax7(+) satellite cells were transplanted back into the Pax7 mutant animal, muscle regeneration was rescued (200, 206). A different study found that Pax7^(-/-) animals display a significant reduction in satellite cell content, yet sufficient satellite cells numbers exist to aid in regeneration, albeit with less efficiency (164). Together, these findings show the complexity and integral role Pax7 plays as a specification factor for satellite cells.

Activation, proliferation and differentiation of satellite cells are all integral to the regeneration and inhibition of any of these processes hinder the regeneration (183). The activation of satellite cells is promoted following muscle injury and the associated inflammatory response, where they are now similar to myoblasts. Satellite cells have the ability to respond to a variety of factors such as hepatocyte growth factor and fibroblast growth factor which promote proliferation, transforming growth factor beta which inhibits proliferation and differentiation, insulin-like growth factor which promote proliferation and differentiation, interlueken-6 and leukemia inhibition factor which promote regeneration (30, 36, 110–112, 125, 185, 208, 210, 211), reviewed in (74).

These activated satellite cells will proceed to proliferate, differentiate and fuse into the damage muscle fibre. At quiescence Pax7 is expressed, whereas MyoD and Myf5 are not (37, 206). Following activation there is an increase in the transcripts of

primary MRFs, MyoD and Myf5, with continued expression of Pax7(37, 206, 217, 249). At the onset of differentiation there is an increase in the secondary MRFs, specifically myogenin, thereby promoting differentiation (37, 217, 249). Cell culture models have shown that Pax7 decreases the transcriptional activity and stability of MyoD, thereby repressing myogenin expression, and when myogenin is ultimately elevated, Pax7 transcription is repressed (160, 161). The ratio of Pax7 and MyoD is implicated in determining satellite cell fate. High Pax7:MyoD promotes quiescence, intermediate Pax7:MyoD allows for proliferation, and when Pax7:MyoD is low and myogenin is elevated these cells differentiate (253). Differentiation is associated with increases in myogenin, MRF-4 and Mef2 expression, all of which are promoted by the increasing MyoD (15, 173, 217, 249). The ratio of increased MyoD:Pax7 associated with proliferation and differentiation may be due to decreases in Pax7, thereby alleviating the transcriptional repression it has on MyoD. A summary of the complete process and the temporal expression of the genes involved are shown in Figure 4.



Figure 4: Gene expression of Pax7, MRFs and MEF2 differ throughout satellite cell mediated muscle regeneration. Quiescent satellite cells express only Pax7. Once activated, satellite cells proliferate the these myoblasts express both Pax7 and primary MRFs, MyoD and Myf5. After induction of differentiation, Pax7 is down regulated, whereas Myogenin and MEF2 are expressed to promote differentiation

1.2 - Cell Cycle:

During the cell cycle, a cell undergoes DNA replication followed by the division into 2 identical daughter cells (202). The cycle can be broken down into four stages. The initial growth and preparation phase is termed gap-phase 1 (G1), and in this phase the cell readies itself for DNA replication. Following this phase, the DNA synthesis phase (S) occurs, in which the DNA physically replicates, doubling chromosomal number. The second gap-phase (G2) follows and during this phase newly synthesized DNA is checked for abnormalities and the cell prepares for division. The final major stage in the cell cycle is the physical splitting of the cells which occurs in the mitotic (M) phase. Additionally, there is a G0 phase, in which a cell is no longer cycling, but has the ability to enter the cycle at G1 if prompted to (233).

1.2.1 - Function of CDKs, Cyclins and CKIs:

The cell cycle is a very tightly regulated process, and checkpoints permit or prevent the progression through the process. An overview of the process is shown in Figure 5. The eukaryotic cell cycle is regulated by the interaction of cyclin-dependant kinases (CDKs) and cyclins (134). Pairing of a CDK with its associated cyclin promotes cell cycle progression, via phosphorylation of select targets which subsequently effect downstream processes (229). Cyclins get their name because they are expressed cyclically throughout the cell cycle. Temporal waves of expression match different transition points such as G1-to-S, G2-to-M, and M-to-G0 (16). Added complexity comes from protein inhibitors of the cell cycle, termed CDK-inhibitors (CKIs). Two families of CKIs functionally inhibit the cell cycle. One is the inhibitor of CDK4 activity (INK4)-family of proteins (p15-p16, p18, p19) and the other is the kinase-inhibitory protein (KIP) -

family proteins (p21, p27, p57). INK-proteins form a complex with CDK 4 and 6, preventing their association with cyclin D(25). KIP-family proteins inactivate CDK-cyclin complexes and have higher affinity when cyclins are associated with CDKs rather than CDKs alone (67, 164, 218).



Figure 5: Stages of the mammalian cell cycle. The G0 phase is a quiescent stage, and when prompted to a cell will enter the cell cycle, beginning with G1, where the cell readies itself for DNA replication. In S-phase DNA will replicate, followed by G2, where the cell readies itself for cell division in the M-phase. Interactions of cyclins and their associated CDKs (green) promote cell cycle entry, while members of the KIP and INK family (red) act as cell cycle inhibitors, preventing progression through the cell cycle. Adapted from: Donovan and Slingerland, 2000. *Breast Cancer Res.*

1.2.2 - Regulation of the Cell Cycle:

Regulation differs at various points throughout the cell cycle, but the key to cell cycle progression is that the drive from cyclin/CDKs must be greater than the inhibition of the CKIs. During the G0 phase, all cyclin/CDK complexes are inhibited with cyclin levels being low and CKI levels being high, which prevents cell cycle entry. Additionally,

hypophosphorylated retinoblastoma protein (pRb) is inhibiting E2F transcription factors, thereby impeding the expression of genes necessary for S-phase entry (95, 130).

Cell cycle entry at the G0/G1 transition is regulated by cyclin D and CDK4/6. Prior to, and early in G1 there is an increase in cyclin D isoforms, which associate with and activate CDK4 and CDK6 (134, 182, 221). In addition, localization of cyclin D within the nucleus is important to promote cycling and S-phase entry (12). A target of the cyclin/CDK complex formed in at the G0 is pRb. Hyperphosphorylated pRb is unable to bind and inhibit E2Fs, thereby alleviating the transcriptional repression put on E2F by pRb promoting S-phase entry (9, 95). Once this point is reached, the cell will be committed to DNA duplication (202). This is the only phase within the cell cycle where both INK and KIP families of CKIs have the ability to inhibit the cell cycle(212, 213).

Cyclin E and CDK2 are important in regulating late G1, the G1/S transition, and entry into the S phase. Cyclin E expression is cyclical, reaching maximal expression in late G1 and dropping during S-phase as cyclin A levels begin to rise (104). Overexpression of cyclin E shortens G1 and promotes entry into S-phase, and silencing of cyclin E leads to abnormal G1/S transitions (157). Knockdown of cyclin E is embryonic lethal in mice, while knockdown of CDK2 is not, indicating the importance of cyclin E in cell cycle progression (60).

To progress through the G1/S checkpoint a cell must overcome the inhibition of KIP proteins in G0 and G1 (33). In addition to cyclinE/CDK2, the association of cyclin A with CDK2 is important at the G1/S transition and progression through S-phase. Inhibition of cyclin A prevents its nuclear accumulation and DNA synthesis (62). KIP

family of proteins can impede the formation of cyclinE/CDK2 and cyclinA/CDK2 complexes at this point within the cell cycle (213). p27 is elevated in quiescent cells and reduced in cycling cells, and has the ability to induce G1/S arrest through nuclear interactions with cyclinE/CDK2 or cyclinA/CDK2 (7, 156). At this stage p21 can also inhibit the cell cycle (236). Interestingly, p21 has an E-box in its promoter linking MyoD to inhibition of the cell cycle (67). In order to proceed through to S-phase, a cell must overcome this inhibition (212).

Following DNA replication, the S/G2 checkpoint is reached. Throughout G2, the cell will prepare itself for cell division, and check DNA integrity. G2 and the G2/M checkpoint are tightly regulated by the CyclinB/A/CDK1 complex. Substrates for these complexes are nuclear laminins and microtubules that aid in cytoskeleton formation to assist in the division process (98). KIP cell cycle inhibitors have the ability to inhibit the cell cycle at this point. If DNA damage is detected, tumor suppressor p53 is expressed and transcriptionally promotes p21 expression thereby arresting the cell cycle (140). Cancer cells treated with anti-cancer agents show elevations in p21 and p27 and cell cycle arrest at G2/M (247). Further, in response to DNA damage, p27 deficient mice lack cell cycle arrest at the G2/M, and accumulate damaged DNA, indicating a role of both p21 and p27 in arresting the cell cycle in response to various cues in G2 (172). Following the G2/M checkpoint, a cell will divide and the daughter cells will proceed through the process again as long as the appropriate signals are present.

1.2.3 - Myogenesis and the Cell Cycle:

The shift from proliferation to a cyclically arrested and terminally differentiated state is integral to myogenesis. First, quiescent satellite cells must be activated and enter the cell cycle. These proliferating cells are in a state of continuous cell cycling and cell cycle arrest must precede differentiation for proper progression of myogenesis. An understanding of the cell cycle and its regulation throughout myogenesis has important implications in muscle regeneration. A summary of how the cell cycle and myogenesis function together is shown in Figure 6.



the inhibition put on them by cell cycle inhibitors (p21,p57 and p27). Following a signal, cell cycle arrest will precede differentiation. These terminally differentiated mononucleated myocytes will begin to express Myogenin and MRF4 which will promotes fusion and the formation of multinucleated myotubes

As with all cell cycle entry, CKI inhibition is overcome by cyclin/CDK drive which promotes the proliferation of satellite cells. It has been proposed that quiescence is regulated by Myf5 because its expression is high in G0 and G2, whereas cell cycle entry and early proliferation of satellite cells is regulated by Pax7 and MyoD, whereby MyoD is highly expressed in G1 (102, 227). Furthermore, MyoD is a transcriptional activator of p21, allowing it to control proliferation post-activation (67, 70, 102, 160, 227). However, in activated and proliferating satellite cells MyoD is inhibited by Pax7 (256). Furthermore, CyclinE/CDK2 and CyclinD/CDK4 complexes, which are elevated as the cell is cycling, promote the degradation of MyoD, thus reducing p21 expression and MyoD induced cell cycle arrest and therefore the onset of differentiation (66, 227, 259). Interestingly, AKT activation during proliferation stabilizes p21 by phosphorylation on T155 and S146, allowing p21 to assist in the assembly and activation of cyclinD/CDK4/6, promoting cell cycling (121). Furthermore, cyclin D null mice lack the proliferative capacity of their wild type counterparts, making it important in satellite cell cycle entry (129). Cyclin D prevents MyoD from transcribing p21 expression, thereby preventing MyoD induced onset of differentiation (204, 206). In addition, CDK4 can block myogenin and MEF2 activation, further preventing premature differentiation (117).

When sufficient conditions are met the differentiation program will be initiated. However, this is dependent on cell cycle exit. CKI activity must be greater than that of the cyclins/CDKs and the negative regulation of MyoD and p21 that promoted proliferation and prevented premature differentiation must be alleviated (103). Importantly, MyoD^{-/-} myoblasts display delayed differentiation(187), whereas Myf5^{-/-} myoblasts exhibit early differentiation, indicating that MyoD is important in promoting cell cycle withdrawal and the onset of differentiation, likely through p21 (149, 198). Following the induction of differentiation, cyclins A, B, D1, and E are down regulated, promoting cell cycle withdrawal (86). The reductions in cyclin D1/2 are GSK-3β mediated and these reductions are integral in promoting differentiation because forced elevations of cyclin D1/2 induces continued proliferation of myoblasts (40, 168). In contrast cyclin D3 is unchanged at the onset of differentiation, however it promotes

skeletal muscle specific cell cycle arrest through MyoD and p21 (28, 70, 75). Although p21 is a transcriptional target of MyoD, it is expressed in myoblasts even when MyoD is knocked down, suggesting that other factors contribute to p21 expression (169). Following the onset of differentiation, p57 is also upregulated and promotes cell cycle arrest through inhibition of cyclinE/CDK2, likely by preventing the associated breakdown of MyoD by cyclinE/CDK2 (189). Interestingly, p21/p57 double knockout mice show over proliferation of muscle precursors and lack terminal differentiation leading to deficits in muscle mass (260). In addition to p21 and p57, p27 is upregulated in differentiation and is implicated in skeletal muscle cell cycle arrest (32). Its expression is transient in the myotomes of mice embryos, important in short term cell cycle exit by enhancing MyoDinitiated myogenesis, whereas in fully differentiated myocytes expression of p27 is elevated (141, 255), likely holding the cell in an arrested state. Recently, loss of p27 was shown to promote proliferation, and impair satellite cell renewal following injury and impairs differentiation, potentially through its effects on MyoD (29, 141). The CDKs and CKIs are precisely regulated and work co-operatively with myogenic factors to ensure that cell cycle arrest precedes differentiation. It is now, following withdrawal from the cell cycle, that the expression of myogenin and other differentiation related factors are elevated and differentiation occurs (6).

1.3 - Myogenic Regulation:

There are regulatory inputs that muscle progenitors receive which have the ability to promote or prevent proliferation, cell cycle arrest, and differentiation. The myogenic program has the ability to be altered by extracellular signalling which transduces its signal internally. This section will review some of the signalling networks that exist within skeletal muscle myoblasts and the potential effects of altering such networks.

1.3.1 - Regulation by AKT:

One source of regulation is through AKT. In a sub confluent and growth factor rich state, AKT is thought to promote cell cycle progression, whereas at confluence and growth factor poor environments, it is thought to promote cell cycle exit and differentiation (103). Thus keys to regulating AKT may be cell-to-cell contact and growth factor availability (103). An overview of AKTs differential effects is seen in Figure 7.

AKT promotes proliferation in a variety ways. One way it does so is through the regulation of p27 localization and stability. p27 is phosphorylated by AKT on the T157 residue, stabilized it within the cytoplasm, preventing its nuclear import and association with CDKs and cyclins (123). Furthermore, AKT promotes proliferation by preventing p27 gene expression through inhibition of FOXO transcription factors (22, 30, 105, 133). FOXO can also reduce cyclin D levels directly or through GSK-3β mediated phosphorylation of cyclin D on T286, which promotes its nuclear export and degradation (40, 214). Thus, inhibition of FOXO and GSK-3β by AKT will promote cycling (204). In addition, AKT stabilizes p21 by phosphorylation on T155 and S146, which assists in the assembly and activation of cyclinD/CDK4/6, promoting cell cycling (121). Furthermore,

AKT1, but not AKT2 is required for proliferation, by phosphorylating p21 on T145, preventing AKT2 mediated cell cycle arrest (79). In conclusion, AKT activation can act on FOXO, p27, p21, and promote proliferation.

AKT activation promotes cell cycle exit and subsequent differentiation when myoblasts reach confluence and proper growth conditions are met (103). AKT2 prevents the proliferative effects of AKT1 on p21 and promote cell cycle exit (79, 80). Furthermore, AKT acts on pathways which destabilize cyclin D and promote cell cycle exit and can promote differentiation potentially though MyoD (61, 80). Myogenin activity is pivotal for the terminal differentiation of myoblasts and is necessary for skeletal muscle fibre formation and is under the control of AKT through GSK-3β (188). Constitutively active GSK-3ß represses myogenin transcriptional activity without affecting its protein level. Overexpression of GSK-3^β represses myogenin, thereby preventing differentiation in C2C12 myoblasts(41). Active AKT inactivates GSK-3β through phosphorylation on the Serine 9 residue, alleviating the repression it has on myogenin expression which promotes differentiation (232). IGF-1 signaling pathways that activate AKT lead to inhibition of GSK-3β activity and promotes differentiation (38, 167, 191). Furthermore, in response to AKT activation, GSK-3β may target MEF2 posttranslationally, as the inhibition of GSK-3ß enhances MEF2A/D expression and transcriptional activity (42).



1.3.2 - Regulation by Mitogen-Activated Protein Kinases (MAPKs):

Mitogen-activated protein kinases (MAPKs) such as extracellular signal-regulated kinase 1 and 2 (ERK1/2 or p42/p44-MAPK) and p38-MAPK also regulate the myogenic process. Both MAPK families are activated by mitogen stimulation, but their activation networks and functions differ, whereby the ERKs act on proliferation and differentiation, and p38-MAPK are implicated in differentiation only.

ERK1/2 (p42 and p44) are MAPKs that are activated in response to growth factors and mitogens. A receptor tyrosine kinase transduces an extracellular signal and through sequential phosphorylations of Raf1 and the MAPK-kinases MEK1 and MEK2, which leads to phosphorylation of the ERKs (84, 163, 190). Phosphorylation of ERK1/2 allows for its nuclear translocation where it activates transcription factors via

phosphorylation(101). The ERKs are thought to play a dual role myoblast proliferation and differentiation because of their ability to respond to stimuli for both proliferation and differentiation, and phosphorylate many targets. Early in the myogenic program ERK activity is implicated in being stimulatory to proliferation and inhibitory to differentiation, although the reverse is true late in the myogenic program, suggesting different ERK mediated mechanisms are involved in proliferation and differentiation (1, 144, 245).

The ERKs have been implicated in the promotion of proliferation in fibroblasts and adipocytes through cell cycle regulation (166, 177), and this is true within myoblasts as well. In myoblasts the forced inactivation of ERK1/2 prevents proliferation and blocks cells at G1/S and the activation of ERK1/2 promotes proliferation (78, 88). This is through increasing cyclinD1 expression (116). In addition, ERK1/2 decreases p27 protein levels through an ERK-dependant phosphorylation-mediated degradation of p27 and in MCF7 breast cancer cells ERK1/2 activation promotes p27 nuclear export and degradation, although other research indicates otherwise (53, 107, 187). This shows the complexity of the system and that further evaluation is required to determine the specific role the ERKs play temporally in myogenesis. ERK1/2 may also prevent the onset of differentiation by inhibiting MEF2 nuclear translocation and preventing MyoD and myogenin from activating differentiation specific genes via Fos and Jun activation (120, 242). Together this indicates the importance of ERK in maintaining a proliferative state within myoblasts although the mechanisms are not fully understood and require further evaluation.

ERK is also important in promoting differentiation as well, although the role it plays in the transition between proliferation and differentiation is not well understood.

However, recent evidence suggests that the shuttling of ERK between the nucleus and cytoplasm is what drives proliferation (nuclear) or differentiation (cytoplasmic) (142). Following cell-to-cell contact and mitogen depletion, ERK activation decreases, which may be mediated by AKT activation (64, 192, 235, 250). However, evidence suggest that ERK activation substantially increases to assist in differentiation of myoblasts (64, 163). Moreover, FGF inhibition prevents ERK1/2 activation and promotes cell cycle exit and differentiation (142). Likewise, inhibition of MEK and thus ERK1/2 promotes differentiation associated with an increase in MyoD and myogenin (4). The inactivation of ERK1/2 at the onset of differentiation promotes the expression of MyoD (64), through reduced AP-1 activation, which then leads to increased p21 expression (163) and cell cycle arrest. Thus a decrease in ERK activity may promote the onset of differentiation. Further, ERK2, and not ERK1, is required for terminal differentiation of myoblasts(119), developing the idea that differential regulation of the ERKs may be important in myogenesis. All together the research indicates the important role ERK activity plays in early proliferation, differentiation and the transition between the processes. The intricacies of the system are not well defined and warrant further investigation.

Another MAPK is p38-MAPK, which is activated by an upstream MAPK Kinase (MKK or MAPKK), specifically MKK3 and MKK6(46, 84, 190). Four isoforms of this protein exist; α , β , γ , and δ , with the α isoform being most important within muscle (257). The kinase activity of p38 increases throughout differentiation (162) where it is thought to promote cell cycle exit and activate proteins associated with differentiation. Knockdown of p38 α in cultured and neonatal muscle induces continued proliferation and delayed maturation of musculature (174). Cell cycle exit may be promoted by p38

through inhibition of cyclinD1 transcription and protein expression, and knockdown of p38a leads to elevated cyclinD transcription through activation of JNK/cJun mediated 174). Most importantly. transcription (116, MEF2 proteins contain MAPK phosphorylation sites that are only responsive to p38-MAPK and not ERK1/2 (162). p38 activation increases the expression of MEF2 responsive genes, and MEF2A seems to be the preferred substrate for active p38, but all MEF2 proteins are able to be activated by p38 (162, 262). In concert with this, MEF2C phosphorylation by p38 of enhances its transcriptional activity (71). Inhibition of p38 in myoblasts prevents the differentiation program, while activation of p38 stimulates muscle differentiation, through its ability to indirectly activate MyoD and directly phosphorylate and activate MEF2 (T312 and 319) thereby stimulating muscle differentiation (245, 251, 262). Specifically, active p38 phosphorylates E47 allowing it to dimerize with MyoD and enhances MyoD activity, and may be further mediated by p38's activation of MEF2C, a coactivator of MyoD (127, 258). p38 activity promotes the binding of MyoD and MEF2 to late-activated promoters, and forced expression of p38 early in differentiation promotes the expression of late differentiation genes (173). Most recently, p38 activity has been shown to be important in both early and late differentiation, where inhibition prevents both the onset of differentiation and the fusion of cells in late differentiation (59). Together this suggests an important role of p38-MAPK in regulating myogenesis, more through its differentiation effects than its cell cycle effects.

1.3.3 - Regulation of the Cell Cycle by AMPK and p27:

AMPK, an energy sensitive kinase within the cell is activated when the AMP:ATP ratio is increased, which is indicative of compromised energy status. It is phosphorylated on the T172 residue, when its own phosphorylation site is exposed, by the highly ubiquitous kinase LKB1 (209, 248). A second, LKB1 independent mechanism, that activates AMPK is in response to increases in intracellular calcium (Ca²⁺), whereby [Ca²⁺]_{IC} increases the activity of Ca²⁺-Calmodulin-Dependent Protein Kinases (CAMKs) and in muscle cells specifically, CAMKII (76, 184, 193). Inhibition of CAMKII prevents AMPK activation in response to Ca²⁺ treatment (81, 243). This is especially important in muscle because following excitation of a muscle fibre from a motor neuron, there are transient increases in [Ca²⁺]_{IC} (27).

Classically, AMPK has been studied in functional muscle, in the context of metabolism (184). Its activation in response to stressors such as low nutrient availability or prolonged exercise are well established (143). In addition, AMPK has profound effects on the cell cycle, whereby its activation promotes cell cycle arrest (82, 152). AMPK was very recently shown to cause cell cycle arrest in G-361 human melanoma cells deficient in LKB1 via the activation of CAMKII by Ca²⁺ (50). Thus, in muscle, AMPK activation by both LKB1 and CAMKII have important cell cycle ramifications.

AMPK mediated cell cycle arrest has been found to occur at G0/G1 in various cancer cell types by increasing p21, p53, and p27 protein levels via post-translational modifications (24, 175, 186). Interestingly, increases in non-CDK bound p27 are found following growth stimulation, but decreases in non-CDK bound p27 are found in situations of metabolic stress, pointing to increased affinity of p27 for cyclin/CDK

complexes following post-translational modifications (17).One possible mechanism behind AMPK mediated cell cycle arrest is the phosphorylation of p27 on T198 stabilizes p27 and promotes cell cycle arrest through cyclin/CDK inhibition and autophagy and not apoptosis (114, 115, 122). Additionally, AMPK mediated cell cycle arrest has been shown to include p53 phosphorylation (S15 and S18) and activation, which increases p21 transcription, thereby augmenting and inducing cell cycle arrest (89).

The effect of AMPK on muscle development and myogenesis has not been deeply investigated, but AMPK has been shown to regulate the process. AMPK promotes myogenin expression, however, inhibition of AMPK reduces myogenin expression and prevents myogenesis from occurring through HDAC5 activation (55, 56). Moreover, there is a temporal expression pattern of AMPK that changes as a myoblast differentiates which may be important for satellite cell mediated regeneration (155). AMPK activation by AICAR inhibits myogenic differentiation when cells are in a differentiation medium (145). In a proliferative state in which cells were starved of glucose, AMPK activation was proposed to block differentiation by increasing intracellular NAD⁺:NADH, which is sensed by SIRT1 (57). Furthermore, adiponectin treatment of proliferating C2C12 myoblasts promotes AMPK activation, differentiation and the expression muscle specific markers but not as effectively as differentiation media and similar to the effects of AICAR, however the effect was reduced by the AMPK inhibitor compound C (49). Thus the method of activating AMPK seems irrelevant, and its activation appears promote cell cycle withdrawal differentiation.
1.4 - Autophagy:

Autophagy is an intracellular degradation system, in which cellular components, such as organelles and proteins, are used for liberation of ATP. Contents are targeted, isolated in a double membrane (autophagosome) and delivered to the lysosome to be broken down and recycled for energy liberation. The process is catabolic in nature and highly regulated. Basal autophagy is conducted within cells and is important in degradation of damaged proteins and organelles to ensure proper cell function and homeostasis (96). Interestingly, there is interplay between the ubiquitin proteasome system (UPS) and autophagy, in which inhibition of one system promotes the other system to ensure targeted protein breakdown within the cell, which was found to the case in cardiac muscle (263). The UPS is thought to degrade short lived proteins, whereas autophagy is thought to degrade long-lived proteins, but many proteins can be degraded by both systems (154).

1.4.1 - Overview of Autophagy:

There are 3 types of autophagy: macroautophagy, microautophagy and chaperone-mediated autophagy (109). Macroautophagy is of interest in my thesis. Autophagy begins with the selection of cargo, followed by initiation of autophagy where a phagophore undergoes nucleation and expansion into an autophagosome, and completion of the double membrane autophagosome (13). The cellular constituents are engulphed in the autophagosome, which fuses with a lysosome, now termed an autolysosome (13, 109). The contents are subsequently broken down by the acidic contents and hydrolases of the lysosome, and energy is liberated and the by-products are exported by permeases to be reused within the cell (13, 77, 96, 109).

The process is tightly regulated by autophagy related genes (ATGs) and other proteins. The initiation of autophagosome formation is regulated by the ULK1/2-ATG13-RB1CC1 or ULK1/2-ATG13-FIP200 complex (13, 170). This complex and thus the initiation of autophagosome formation is regulated by mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR). When mTOR is bound to this complex, it inhibits the initiation of autophagy by phosphorylating and preventing dephosphorylation of ULK1/2, which prevents FIP200 and Atg13 phosphorylation (90, 170) When mTOR dissociates from this complex, ULK1/2, are dephosphorylated and can phosphorylate FIP200 and ATG13, thereby activating autophagy (90, 93, 170). Knockdown of ATG13 and inhibition of mTOR prevent autophagosome formation making these important targets in the regulation of autophagy (90).

Nucleation of the phagophore involves the recruitment the ATG14 complex, which contains class III phosphatidylinositol 3-kinases (PI-3-Ks). The complex is made up of ATG14-BECN1-PIK3C3-PIK3R4 (170), and is negatively regulated by BCL2 binding to Beclin-1 thereby preventing Beclin-1 association with the complex (171). Knockdown or dissociation of BCL2 from Beclin-1 promotes autophagy (13, 124, 171).

Subsequently, the phagophore elongates and expands to become an autophagosome. Two conjugation systems regulate this process, the ATG12-ATG5-ATG16L1 conjugation complex and the LC3 conjugation system (170). The ATG12-ATG5-ATG16L1 is irreversibly formed by E1 and E2 activating enzymes that link ATG12-ATG5. The ATG16L1 then binds to ATG5, which promotes dimerization with an identical complex(146). This complex interacts with the phagophore membrane and the second conjugation complex, dissociating when the full autophagosome is formed

(147). The LC3 conjugation system relies on ATG4, a protease that processes LC3 into LC3-I in order for it to conjugate with the membrane of the phagophore (241). LC3-I is then activated by an E1-like enzyme (ATG7) which allows it to be processed by an E2-like enzyme (ATG3) and subsequently interacts with the ATG12-ATG5-ATG16L1 complex which acts like an E3-ligase, conjugating a phosphatidylethanolamine (PE) to the LC3, now termed LC3-II (170). LC3-II is the lipidated form of LC3 and is correlated with the extent of autophagosome formation, as it associates proportionally with the membrane of autophagosome (91, 224). ATG9 is also thought to assist in elongation by recruiting more membrane for the autophagosome.

The autophagosome is now proceeding towards completion and must fuse with a lysosome, forming an autolysosome, which involves cell trafficking, tethering, and fusion of the two membranes to allow for digestion of the contents. This is regulated by microtubules, SNARE proteins and SNAP proteins (13, 170). Figure 8 represents a summary of the autophagy pathway discussed above.

1.4.2 - Regulation and Markers of Autophagy:

Important to my work is how autophagy is involved in the response to cellular stressors, such as nutrient deprivation, starvation, damage to organelles and alterations to the intracellular components of a cell. AMPK has been shown to be an activator of autophagy, as is within electrically stimulated myoblasts (44). AMPK is also activated in situations of low energy and when active for prolonged periods it promotes autophagy (68, 83). It does so through either a TSC1/2 mediated inactivation of mTOR or

interaction with ULK1/2 (99, 100, 225). Therefore, AMPK is an important energy sensing target within a cell that can regulate autophagy in situations where nutrients are low.

Interestingly AKT, ERK1/2, and p38-MAPK can all inhibit autophagy and all are important in skeletal muscle differentiation. AKT can prevent autophagy, by activating



are regulated by ULK1/2-ATG13-FIP200 and ATG14-BECN1-PIK3C3-PIK3R4 complexes. Elongation and closure of the phagophore follows and is mediated by the ATG12-ATG5-ATG16L1 and LC3 conjugation systems. Fusion of the autophagosome with the lysosome produces an autolysosome which degrades the contents and the by-products are released into the cytosol be lysosomal permease. mTOR through inactivation of TSC1/2 and AMPK (69) or by phosphorylating Beclin1 which inhibits its ability to promote autophagy (239). Formation of the autophagosome is negatively regulated by p38-MAPK, as inhibition of the p38 pathway promotes autophagic cell death (97, 252). This is thought to be through p38's interaction with p38-interacting protein (p38IP) and inhibition of ATG9 trafficking (240). Interestingly, p38 phosphorylation decreases with cell starvation, and p38IP has less binding affinity to dephosphorylated p38 favoring the interaction of p38IP and ATG9 allowing for trafficking to the autophagosome and autophagy in starved conditions (240). ERK1/2 modulates mTOR signalling through TSC1/2 inactivation thereby preventing autophagy (132). However ERK also activates Beclin-1, which may be important in promoting the later processes of autophagy if they are reached (238)

Important in the study of autophagy following changes to a cellular environment are markers of autophagy. A common marker of autophagy is the conversion of LC3-I to LC3-II. This conversion is associated with autophagy, and is proportional to autophagosome formation, and is useful as a marker of autophagy, although it gives no details about flux through autophagy (91, 224). Thus in response to a treatment, measurement of LC3-I and LC3-II can give insight into the activation of autophagy.

1.4.3 - Autophagy in Skeletal Muscle and in Muscle Regeneration:

Autophagy is important in the maintenance of muscle mass and the remodelling processes following stress placed on muscle. Stress can occur in situations of nutrient deprivation, exercise and disuse (159, 231). Inhibition of autophagy promotes profound muscle atrophy with accumulation of abnormal organelles and aberrant structures, and

in response to denervation, its inhibition intensified the atrophying of muscle and the buildup of abnormal organelles within muscle (137, 158, 230). Additionally, overactive autophagy in muscle leads to the development of myopathies and muscle loss (231).

AMPK activation increases autophagy in C2C12 myoblasts and myotubes through mTOR, ULK1 and FoxO3 activation promoting autophagy related gene expression (201, 228). Endurance training stimulates autophagy in healthy skeletal muscle and without a functioning autophagy system, there is an increase in muscle wasting following submaximal exercise (65) . Following exhaustive endurance exercise there is an increase in AMPK and ULK1 activation, decease in AKT activation, and an increase in autophagy(165). Resistance exercise can also promote autophagy, through downregulation of AKT activation, upregulation of AMPK activation and FoxO3 activation(131). Together this shows that autophagy within muscle is important in cellular remodelling as part of adaptation process and to ensure proper muscle maintenance.

In terms of regeneration, declines in autophagy, such as with aging, are associated with senescence and a lack of satellite cell mediated regeneration. However, reestablishment of autophagy in these cells allows for regeneration to occur (58). One study reported that autophagy promotes satellite cell activation, and inhibition of autophagy prevents satellite cell activation (223). Autophagy is activated following the induction of differentiation in myoblasts and its inhibition prevents differentiation and fusion (51), thereby indicating autophagy as an important contributor to the correct execution of differentiation. This same study found that mTORC1 remains elevated throughout differentiation and thus autophagy in myoblasts is mTORC1 inactivation-

independent and inhibition of mTORC1 further stimulated autophagy and impaired myotube formation (51). Another study found that over active autophagy during myogenesis induces an accumulation of cell-death signalling components which may trigger apoptosis and prevent regeneration (128). Since autophagy is sensitive to metabolic changes within the cell, the increasing mitochondrial content associated with differentiation may explain the increases in autophagy during the transition between myoblast and myotube (52). Suppression of autophagy interferes with differentiation, proper mitophagy, and the ability of cells to create a mitochondrial network in myotubes (215). It is clear that mechanisms are in place to regulate autophagy and that autophagy is required for proper myogenesis, which may in part be regulated by the mitochondria.

1.5 - Electrical Stimulation:

Methods have been developed to analyze the effect of exercise on muscle cells in-vitro and in-vivo. Electrical stimulation (ES) is a commonly used model, as electrical stimulation excites muscle cells as if an action potential from a motor neuron was doing so. Initially, ES was utilized to investigate muscle metabolism and training adaptations at a cellular level in fully differentiated myotubes (35). More recently however, electrical stimulation has been studied with respect to the response of proliferating and differentiating myoblasts. Our lab has previously found that in proliferating myoblasts, long term (5day) ES elicited Ca²⁺-dependant-AMPK-mediated cell cycle arrest accompanied by an increase in p27^{T198} and cyclin E bound to p27, which together promotes cell cycle arrest (44). In addition, our lab has looked at the effects of ES on rhabdomyosarcoma (RMS) cells and found that long term stimulation induces G2 cell cycle arrest as well as activation of the autophagy regulator LC3-II (10). This was found with an associated increase in AKT activation and a decrease in pAMPK and total p27 protein levels within proliferating cells (10). Thus, it seems that ES has the ability to alter the proliferative capacity of myogenic cells, and may act as a method of inducing altered activity within a cell. This altered activity can be used to elucidate mechanisms involved in normal myoblast proliferation and differentiation as well as develop interventions for satellite cell mediated regeneration of damaged muscle.

2.0 - Study Rationale:

Previous data from our lab suggests that long term (1-5 days) ES affects proliferating C2C12 myoblasts *in-vitro*, by promoting cell cycle arrest and the induction of premature differentiation. Many important adaptations in skeletal muscle occur in the recovery period following use and stimulation, however, no experiments to date have investigated the early signalling mechanisms involved in ES-induced reductions in cell number in proliferating C2C12 myoblasts. Thus, the purpose of this study was to examine the early signalling events which lead to the observed reduction in cell number seen with long term-ES. This research aims to understand how this altered signalling in proliferating myoblasts affects the natural myogenic program and leads to the prolonged effects of ES-myoblasts previously investigated.

3.0 - Hypotheses:

The treatment of proliferating C2C12 myoblasts with one bout of electrical stimulation (ES) will:

- 1. Alter intracellular signalling in the post-ES recovery period that promotes cell cycle exit and cellular remodelling.
- 2. Alter the normal myogenic program
- 3. Promote autophagy and cellular remodelling of C2C12 myoblasts.

4.0 – Manuscript:

Electrical stimulation reduces cell number in proliferating C2C12 myoblasts

Matthew Triolo^{1,2} and Michael K. Connor^{1,2}

From the ¹School of Kinesiology & Health Science and ²Muscle Health Research Centre York University, Toronto, ON, M3J 1P3

To whom correspondence should be addressed: Michael K. Connor, School of

Kinesiology and Health Science, York University, 347 Bethune College,

4700 Keele Street, Toronto, ON, M3J 1P3, Canada,

E-mail: mconnor@yorku.ca

4.1 – Abstract:

Long term skeletal muscle maintenance requires the activation of guiescent satellite cells in order to enter the cell cycle, proliferate to increase cell number, exit the cell cycle and subsequently fuse and mature into multinucleated muscle fibres. Regulation of this process involves the ordered expression of myogenic regulatory factors and cell cycle proteins. Appropriate signalling is important in the maintenance of healthy muscle tissue. Electrical stimulation (ES) is a method commonly employed to elicit adaptations in muscle, both in-vitro and in-vivo. Recently, ES was shown to promote cell cycle arrest in proliferating myoblasts. Our lab has focused on the long term effects of ES, but no research to date has focused on the immediate response of these cells to stimulation. Thus, we have employed a model whereby proliferating myoblasts are subjected to ES for 4hr/day followed by a recovery period. ES induced increases in AKT and p42/p44-MAPK activation, as well as an immediate increase in AMPK activation. Furthermore total p27 protein levels were reduced in response to ES, however p27^{T198} was stable in the post-ES period. p27^{T198} was localized predominantly within the cytoplasm and ES promoted its nuclear translocation, indicating p27s nuclear localization may regulate ES-induced cell cycle arrest. Stimulation reduced both p38 and Mef2A protein levels, with no changes in myogenin indicating that the differentiation capacity of these cells may be compromised. Interestingly, there was an immediate upregulation of autophagy marker LC3II, which was subsequently diminished by 16 hours post-ES. Together our results indicate that cell cycle withdrawal and autophagy mediated cellular remodelling occur in the response of proliferating myoblasts to ES.

4.2 - Introduction:

Skeletal muscle makes up approximately 40% of human body mass and its primary function include ambulation and metabolism. The ability to maintain and regenerate muscle mass following injury and replenishing myonuclei as they senesce are vitally important in ensuring health across the lifespan. Situations that arise in which the regenerative capacity of muscle is hindered have negative ramifications on overall maintenance and homeostasis of skeletal muscle. Since skeletal muscle is being identified as a major contributor to overall health, an understanding of the initiation and regulation of the regenerative process is important for the development of interventions to maintain the regenerative capacity of muscle and overall muscle health.

Maintenance of skeletal muscle mass is largely controlled by satellite cells (SCs; 147, 201), which lie between the sarcolemma and basal lamina of muscle fibres (74, 139). These SCs are important in both muscle regeneration and adaptation to exercise (39, 85, 194). The first step in SC response to injury is exit from quiescence and entry into the cell cycle. Once the appropriate cell numbers have been reached, the cells must exit the cell cycle prior to differentiation, a necessary step for the fusion into the damaged muscle fibre (74).

Cell cycle arrest in muscle is thought to be controlled mainly by MyoD which promotes the expression of cell cycle inhibitor p21 leading to cell cycle arrest (67, 70, 102, 216, 218, 227, 256, 259). However other cell cycle inhibitors such as p27 and p57 have been implicated in myogenic cell cycle control as well (29, 32, 141, 189, 255, 260). Electrical stimulation (ES) has been used as a method of altering the intracellular signalling within muscle both *in-vitro* and *in-vivo* (10, 35, 41, 44). Our lab has previously

demonstrated that in proliferating myoblasts long term (5 day) ES elicits Ca²⁺dependant-AMPK-mediated cell cycle arrest, accompanied by an increase in p27^{T198} and cyclin E bound to p27. We have also shown that ES of rhabdomyosarcoma (RMS) cells induces G2 cell cycle arrest and activation of autophagy.

The induction of the basic helix loop helix (bHLH) family of myogenic regulatory factor (MRF) expression in myoblasts following SC activation promotes muscle specific gene expression regeneration (14, 15, 199, 249). Primary MRFs, MyoD and Myf5, promote muscle lineage specification and cell cycle arrest, whereas secondary MRFs, myogenin and MRF-4, promote differentiation of myoblasts into muscle(181). There is overlapping expression and temporal activity of the MRFs, which orchestrate myogenesis (14, 181). Mice deficient in both MyoD and Myf-5 display a lack of myoblasts and mature muscle (21, 196), but $MyoD^{-/-}$ mice display a compensatory increase in Myf-5, whereas MyoD does not compensate for in Myf-5^{-/-} mice (21). Myogenin is necessary for muscle formation and development whereas MRF-4 may be dispensable (41, 73, 151, 261). Further, differentiation is enhanced by the MAD box transcription factors, myocyte enhancer factors 2 (MEF2) proteins (18, 244, 254). The promoter region of many muscle specific genes are responsive to both MEF2 and MRF binding (63, 136, 178, 179, 199), and a synergistic and co-operative action between the two families of proteins exists (31, 45, 148, 153). We have shown previously that ES of proliferating C2C12 myoblasts induces increases my MyoD protein but reduces myogenin protein content (44). However both are necessary for normal skeletal muscle formation and the SCs response to muscle injury (44).

Based on this evidence we subjected proliferating C2C12 myoblasts to one bout

of ES to determine what the immediate early signalling events are that induce the long term response to ES. We show that following 4 hours of ES there is a significant reduction in cell number, with immediate and maintained activation of AKT and ERK1/2, while AMPK activation diminishes during recovery. Cell cycle inhibitor p27 levels were reduced following ES, but p27^{T198} was unchanged and greater within the cytoplasmic fractions of myoblasts, although a shift towards nuclear localization occurred in response to ES. Furthermore, LC3II, a marker of autophagy, was elevated immediately following ES, but returned to control levels late in the post-ES recovery period. Overall our results suggest that ES alters intracellular mechanisms involved in proliferating myoblasts, halting proliferation in what may be a p27 mediated-pathway. ES may also be promoting autophagy regulated cellular remodelling. These results may explain the effects of long-term ES on C2C12 proliferation and the potential role of ES in muscle regeneration.

4.3 - Materials and Methods:

Cell Culture

C2C12 myoblasts (ATCC, Manassas, VA) were maintained at 37°C and 5% CO₂, in high glucose Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium (DMEM; Wisent, St. Bruno, QC), 10% Fetal Bovine Serum (FBS; Hyclone, Thermo Fisher Scientific, Whitby, ON), and 3% Anti-micotic/Anti-biotic (Wisent). Media was replenished every 48 hours in necessary experiments. Prior to plating, 6 well culture plates were coated in 0.1% gelatin and exposed to UV light for 40 minutes.

Electrical Stimulation

Cells were stimulated (10V, 5Hz, 2ms delay, alternating current direction) using a Harvard Apparatus Stimulator CS System (Harvard Apparatus Canada, Saint-Laurent, QC) for 4 hours/day for 1 day. Control cells were plated and collected at the same time as stimulated cells. Collection took place at various time points following the cessation of stimulation. The lids of the plates were fitted with two parallel platinum wire electrodes extending into the media and were connected to a cell culture stimulator. Prior to stimulation, media was added to create a total volume of 4mL to allow the electrodes to contact the media.

Cell Harvesting

Throughout the post stimulation recovery period cells were harvested. Media was removed, and cells were washed twice with cold Phosphate Buffer Saline. Cells were subsequently collected centrifuged at 2,100 xg at 4° C. The pellet was resuspended in TENT buffer solution (0.2% TENT – TRIS, EDTA, NaCl, 0.2% Triton x-100)

supplemented with 1% protease inhibitor (Sigma, Oakville, ON), and 1% phosphatase inhibitor (Roche Diagnostics, Indianapolis, IN). The cells were then sonicated for 3 seconds and centrifuged at 16,100 xg at 4°C. The supernatant lysate was then removed and stored at -84°C for later analysis.

Cellular Fractionation

Media was removed from the cells and were washed twice in warm PBS. Cells were harvested by trypsinization, and cells were washed with cold PBS and centrifuged at 2,100 xg at 4°C. The pellet was resuspended in 100 μ l of a 1x TEN isotonic transport buffer. Digitonin (BioVision, Milpitas, CA; 20-30g/ml final concentration) was used to permeabilize the plasma membrane until 90-95% of cells exhibited trypan blue staining. When 90-95% of the cells exhibited trypan blue staining, the samples were centrifuged at 2,100 xg and the supernatant was collected. This supernatant represents the cytoplasmic fraction. The pellet represents the nuclear fraction and was resuspended in 100 μ l of 1XTEN, sonicated, and subsequently centrifuged for 10 minutes at 16,100 xg. The cellular fractions where then stored at -84°C for later analysis.

Immunoblotting

Protein concentrations within samples were determined by a Bradford Assay. 25 µg protein /lane was loaded into onto a 12 or 15% SDS-PAGE gel and run at 120V for 90-120minutes. Separated proteins were subsequently transferred onto a PVDF membrane (Bio-Rad, Mississauga, ON) overnight at 40V. Membranes were then stained in amido black and blocked in 10% milk for 2 hours. Contents of the western blot were subsequently probed for using primary antibodies overnight at 4°C for: AMPK,

p-AMPK^{T172}, AKT, p-AKT^{T308}, p-AKT^{s473}, p42-MAPK, p44-MAPK, p-p42-MAPK, p-p44-MAPK, GSK-3β, pGSK-3β^{S9}, LC3, RCC1 (Cell Signaling, Danvers, MA), Mef2A, Mef2D, p38, p-p38, p27 (BD Biosciences, Mississauga, ON), t198-p27 (R&D Systems, Minneapolis, CA), Myogenin and β-Actin (Abcam, Cambridge, MA).Following incubation, membranes were washed 3 times for in Tris-Buffer Saline with Tween (TBST) and subsequently placed in anti-mouse and anti-rabbit HPR-linked secondary antibodies (Santa Cruz Biotech, Santa Cruz, CA) with 5% milk for 1 hour. Proteins were visualized using immobilon enhanced chemiluminescence substrate (Millipore, Whitby, ON) and detected or quantified on a Kodak In Vivo FX Pro Imager (Marketlink Scientific, Burlington, ON) using Carestream software. Protein loading was corrected using β-Actin.

Statistical Analyses

All statistical analyses were performed using GraphPad Prism 5 software. Unpaired student's t-tests were performed to determine if there were any statistical significance between control and stimulated conditions at a given time point. Statistical significance was found in any comparisons when differences between the means reached p<0.05. One-way ANOVAs were conducted to determine the effect of ES/Control, and statistical significance was found when p<0.05.

4.4 - Results:

Electrical stimulation reduced cell number

Immediately following ES there seems to be no difference in cell count between control and stimulated myoblasts, however by 16 hours post-stimulation there is a dramatic difference in cell number in control compared to stimulated myoblasts, whereby the control cells are reaching confluence, and the ES-treated cells are not (Figure 9).



Figure 9: Electrical stimulation reduced cell number by 16 hours post-ES in comparison to time matched controls. Top are representative photos of non-stimulated myoblasts. Bottom are representative photos of ES-treated myoblasts.

Electrical stimulation activates cell signalling during recovery

Immediately following ES there was a 1.4-fold increase in pAMPK^{T172} in comparison to control, which had a peak 2.1-fold increase above control at 4 hours post-ES. pAMPK^{T172} then declined to pre-ES levels by 6 hours post-ES (Figure 10A,B).



Figure 10: Electrical stimulation (ES) of proliferating C2C12 myoblasts induced early AMPK phosphorylation in comparison to non-stimulated cells. Immediately following ES AMPK phosphorylation was increased, followed by a normalization of phosphorylation to time matched control levels late in the recovery period **(B)**. All values are mean \pm S.E.M.; * p<0.05 compared to time matched controls (n=4-6).

Since AKT is important in skeletal muscle proliferation and differentiation, we analyzed pathway activation following ES. ES elicited an immediate 2.6-fold increase in pAKT^{T308} which reached a maximal 5.5-fold increase at 4 hours post-ES compared to non-stimulated control cells. pAKT^{T308} levels declined for the remainder of the recovery period, eventually reaching pre-ES levels after 20 hours (Figure 11A,B). Unlike pAKT^{T308}, ES caused no increase in pAKT^{S473} phosphorylation immediately after the

cessation of stimulation (Figure 11A,C). pAKT^{S473} levels rose during the recovery period and reached a significantly greater levels 2 hours after stimulation, and a peak 2.4-fold increase in comparison to non-stimulated controls 4 hours post-ES. Subsequently, pAKT^{S473} levels rapidly declined, reaching control levels throughout the remainder of the recovery period (Figure 11A,C).

AKT phosphorylates GSK-3 β on S9 and this inhibitory phosphorylation alleviates GSK-3 β s repression on myogenin, which in turn promotes differentiation. Despite activating AKT, ES did not lead to GSK-3 β phosphorylation (Figure 12A,B). However, there is a trend towards increased GSK-3 β phosphorylation between 4 and 20 hours of recovery (p=0.10). No changes in myogenin protein levels were evident at any time point throughout the experimental protocol (Figure 12A,C).

Mitogen activated protein kinases (MAPKs) play an important role in skeletal muscle signalling and myogenesis, thus we evaluated the effects of ES on p42 and p44 MAPK. ES induced a rapid phosphorylation of both p42 and p44, being 2.5-fold and 2.2-fold greater in stimulated cells than control, respectively (Figure 13A-C). The two MAPKs appear to respond differently throughout the post-ES recovery period. p42-MAPK phosphorylation appears to dip towards the levels seen in control cells shortly after the cessation of stimulation, but rises to levels that were 2.4-fold above control by 20 hours post-ES (Figure 13A,B). In contrast, p44-MAPK phosphorylation is elevated 2.5-fold following ES and appears to be decreasing throughout the recovery period (Figure 13A,C), although elevated above control 16 hours post-ES.



Figure 11: Electrical stimulation (ES) of proliferating C2C12 myoblasts increased pAKT^{T308} and pAKT^{S473}. pAKT^{T308} was significantly increased immediately after ES and declined following 4 hours post-ES in comparison to time matched controls **(B)**. pAKT^{S473} was significantly elevated by 2 hours post-ES and remained elevated throughout the recovery period in comparison to time matched controls **(C)**. All values are mean ± S.E.M.; * p<0.05 compared to time matched controls (n=4-6).



Figure 12: p-GSK- $3\beta^{S9}$ and myogenin protein are unchanged following electrical stimulation (ES) in comparison to time matched control cells (C). GSK- 3β was not phosphorylated more in ES cells compared C cells, although an increasing trend was evident late in the recovery period **(B)**. Myogenin protein content did not change post-ES, nor was it different than C **(C)**. All values are mean \pm S.E.M.; * p<0.05 compared to time matched controls (n=4-6).



Figure 13: Electrical stimulation (ES) promoted p42 and p44- MAPK phosphorylation, although the response following ES differed. p42-MAPK phosphorylation was greater in ES than C treated myoblasts immediately following stimulation, and not-significantly greater until late in the recovery period **(B)**. p44-MAPK phosphorylation was greater in ES than C treated cells immediately following stimulation, and remained elevated until 20hours post-ES **(C)**. All values are mean ± S.E.M.; * p<0.05 compared to time matched controls (n=4-6).

Electrical stimulation may alter the differentiation capacity of proliferating C2C12 myoblasts

p38-MAPK is important in promoting differentiation through phosphorylating and subsequently activating Mef2A-D. Following ES there was a 41% reduction in total p38 protein content, and this was maintained throughout the recovery period (Figure 14A,B). Phosphorylated p38 was not detected at any time points following stimulation. (Figure 14A). MEF2A and D protein content was measured, as they are integral for the muscle differentiation process, and have the ability to be activated by p38. MEF2A protein content was significantly reduced by 40% immediately following ES. MEF2A levels began to rise, reaching control levels between 2 and 6 hours post ES. Following this, MEF2A levels declined by 57.2% less than those in controls by 20 hours post stimulation, the lowest value in the recovery period (Figure 14A,B). In contrast, Mef2D protein content is not changed in response to ES (Figure 14A,C).

p27^{T198} is a stable form of p27 in response to electrical stimulation

In response to ES, there is a reduced cell count, which could be due to cell death or cell cycle arrest. Furthermore, p27 is a target of both AMPK and AKT following their activation, and thus p27 was measured to determine if it was responsible for the reduced cell count in response to ES. Immediately following ES, p27 protein levels were reduced by more than 55% compared to non-stimulated control cells (Figure 15A,B). This reduction was maintained through the entire post-ES recovery period. Given that AMPK was increased immediately following ES in comparison to control cells, we measured p27^{T198}, and found that its protein levels were unchanged throughout the

post-ES recovery period (Figure 15A,C). Thus, when expressed relative to total p27, the relative amount of $p27^{T198}$ was anywhere between 1.87-fold and 3.49-fold greater in ES cells than time matched controls following ES and the recovery period (Figure 15D).



Figure 14: Electrical stimulation (ES) of proliferating C2C12 myoblasts reduced p38-MAPK and MEF2A protein content and MEF2D protein remained unchanged. p38-MAPK protein content was reduced following ES in comparison to time matched control cells (A). MEF2A protein content was reduced following ES and increased to control levels throughout the recovery period followed by a decrease in comparison to control (C). MEF2D protein levels in ES-cells did not change throughout the recovery period versus time matched controls (D) All values are mean \pm S.E.M.; * p<0.05 compared to time matched controls (n=4-6).

We were surprised that total p27 decreased in cells post-ES given the large loss in cell number. To further explore the p27 response to 4 hours of ES we determined that total p27 accumulation was in the nucleus in non-stimulated cells (90%) and ES increased this to 95%, coming back to control levels of 90% 20 hours post-ES (Figure 16A,B). In contrast, majority of the p27^{T198} accumulated in the cytoplasm of these cells (Figure 16A,C). However, ES caused 22% of the p27^{T198} protein to be located within the nucleus, while 6 hours-post ES 39% of the protein was located in the nucleus, which amounts to an 80% increase in nuclear p27^{T198} 6 hours post-ES. Nuclear levels were subsequently reduced to 26% after 20 hours (Figure 16A,B). Furthermore, to ensure the nuclear integrity of the fractioned cells was not compromised by digitonin treatment, we measured RCC1, a nuclear protein, and determined that we had only permeabilized the plasma membrane (Figure 16A). Amido black staining of the PVDF membrane was conducted to confirm that nuclear and cytoplasmic fraction compositions differed (Figure 16A).



Figure 15: Electrical stimulation (ES) reduced p27 protein levels and increased the relative phosphorylation of p27on the T198 residue. p27 protein levels were reduced following stimulation in comparison to time matched control **(B)** T198 phosphorylation of p27 was unchanged following stimulation **(C)**. The relative amount of p27 that was phosphorylated on the T198 residue was greater following ES than in time matched controls **(D)**. All values are mean \pm S.E.M.; * p<0.05 compared to time matched controls (n=4-6).



Figure 16: p27 was localized within the nucleus of proliferating C2C12 myoblasts, whereas $p27^{T198}$ was localized within the cytoplasm of proliferating C2C12 myoblasts in both control and ES conditions. Total p27 within the nucleus increased in response to ES, $p27^{T198}$ increased within the nucleus of cells in response to ES (**B**). All values are mean ± S.E.M.; *p<0.05 (n=3).

Electrical stimulation immediately activates but does not maintain autophagy

ES led to a reduced cell count in comparison to control cells. This could be due to autophagy, which can promote cell cycle arrest and cell death. Furthermore autophagy can be positively regulated by AMPK and negatively regulated by AKT. As an indicator of autophagy we measured the conversion of LC3I to LC3II following ES, as LC3II levels are proportional to autophagosome formation and is a common marker of autophagy. Following ES there is a 2.6-fold increase in LC3II, with a peak 4.5-fold increase in LC3II evident at 2 hours post-ES (Figure 17A,B). Interestingly, this was followed by a reduction in LC3II and a return to levels similar to those seen in nonstimulated control cells by 16 hours of recovery (Figure 17A,B).



Figure 17: Immediately following stimulation there was an increase conversion of LC3I to LC3II that was normalized late in the recovery period. Stimulation increased LCII/LC3I in comparison to time matched controls immediately following stimulation and this was normalized to control levels by 16 hours post-ES (B). All values are mean \pm S.E.M.; * p<0.05 compared to time matched controls (n=4-6).

4.5 - Discussion:

Electrical stimulation (ES) is a method commonly employed to induce intracellular changes within cells (10, 35, 41, 44). It has the ability to promote changes within C2C12 myoblasts that may alter the development of these cells into functional myotubes. It also provides insight into the importance of regulated signalling within myoblasts. No work to date has focused on the immediate early responses of proliferating myoblasts to ES. Thus the goal of this work was to investigate early signalling within these ES-cells and evaluate the effects of any changes on C2C12 proliferation.

ES of myoblasts causes a reduction in cell number. This result can be due to cell cycle exit or cell death. Previous work has shown that long term ES (3-5 days) of proliferating myoblasts promotes AMPK-mediated cell cycle exit by increasing p27 and MyoD, mediated by increases in intracellular Ca²⁺ (44). However, this reduction in cell number could also be due to increases in programmed cell death, such as that seen with prolonged autophagy (118). No increases in autophagy activity were evident after 2 and 4 days of ES (Appendix 1, Figure 20), suggesting that long term ES does not increase autophagy. However, immediately following ES the situation is very different. AMPK is activated in response to 4 hours of ES and this was accompanied by an increase in LC3II (Figure 10B and 17B), although LC3II returns to pre-ES levels during the recovery period, a response similar to AMPK. LC3II is not increasing long term, which is in contrast to what is observed in rhabdomyosarcoma (RMS) cells, which express many of the same myogenic proteins, whereby LC3II is elevated by long-term stimulation (10). This may be due to the transient upregulation in AMPK activity which

promotes the early autophagy (68, 83, 100), while the sustained AKT activation leads to the suppression of autophagy, possibly through Beclin-1 and mTOR (69, 239). Overall it appears AMPK may increase autophagy post-ES, which acts as a remodelling process within these cells, however, AKT overrides this in the long term (Appendix 1, Figure 19; 10), different from the proposed autophagy induced cell death seen in RMS cells (10).

ES activates AMPK immediately following treatment and decreases late in the recovery from ES. AMPK activation increases after 5 days of ES treatment, suggesting that AMPK activation in response to long term ES may be a cumulative response, building upon itself day by day. Furthermore, AMPK has the ability to promote cell cycle exit in C2C12 myoblasts through phosphorylation of p27 on T198 in response to ES (44), which represents a possible mechanism for the reduced number of cells following ES. Interestingly 1 bout of ES reduced total p27 protein content, which is contradictory to promotion of cell cycle withdrawal (29, 141). p27^{T198} appears to be resistant to this ES-induced effect given that p27^{T198} is unchanged following 4 hours of ES, which agrees with previous research on the stability of p27^{T198} in response induced total p27 degradation (106, 203). We show that the majority of p27 is nuclear and yet surprisingly, p27^{T198} is highly cytoplasmic (113). There appears to be an increase in nuclear total p27 immediately following stimulation and the reduction in total cell p27 suggests that there is a decline within the cytoplasmic fraction. This is also suggested by the increase in nuclear p27^{T198} during the recovery phase, suggesting a possible p27^{T198} translocation. This translocation may represent an important step in shutting off proliferation in C2C12 myoblasts following ES. Since ES allows p27 to bind cyclin E more readily in myoblasts (44), p27^{T198} may have increased affinity for cyclins and this phosphorylation may be highly important in cyclin/CDK inhibition and cell cycle arrest in response to ES.

Activation of AKT has been linked to the regulation of both muscle proliferation and differentiation. AKT has the ability to promote proliferation by preventing p27 nuclear import via T157 phosphorylation (122) and inhibiting FOXO transcription factors which increase the expression of p27 and reduce cyclin D levels (22, 30, 105, 133, 204, 214). However, ES-dependent AKT activation does not appear to be enhancing proliferation, as indicated by the reduced number of cells in response to long term ES (44). Rather, AKT may be exhibiting its pro-differentiation effects due to an apparent late trending increase in GSK-3β phosphorylation and thus inactivation. This may be promoting differentiation by alleviating its repression on myogenin, which is necessary for skeletal muscle fibre formation (188), although these effects on myogenin are not evident by 20 hours post-ES. Long term stimulation may result in significant increases in GSK-3β phosphorylation like those found previously in a rhabdomyosarcoma (RMS) cells (41) and promote differentiation in ES-treated proliferating myoblasts.

Active p38-MAPK is important in slowing proliferation and promoting differentiation as is it activates MEF2A and MEF2C directly (162, 262) and inhibits cyclin D indirectly (2, 116, 226). Interestingly, ES induced a reduction in p38 protein content, while phosphorylated p38 was undetected by western blot. Since p38 is activated upon mitogen-depletion to promote differentiation (23, 245), the lack of p38 phosphorylation suggests that differentiation was not being properly being induced by ES. Furthermore, the reduction in total p38 in response to ES suggests a reduction in the pathway capacity and may have negative ramifications on the ability of these cells to differentiate

by decreasing p38 activation of MEF2s (8). MEF2A has been shown to be essential in myoblast differentiation and muscle regeneration, whereas MEF2 B, C, and D are not (47, 207). The decline we see in MEF2A in response to ES may further limit terminal differentiation. Thus, although ES appears to be ceasing proliferation, it may limit the differentiation capacity of the myoblasts and may explain why long term ES appears to induce premature differentiation (44)

Our results indicate that ES causes multiple changes in intracellular signalling within proliferating C2C12 myoblasts, promoting premature cell cycle withdrawal and autophagy mediated cellular remodelling. This may have ramifications in muscle maintenance, whereby activation of a satellite cell prior to or during cell fusion with existing muscle fibres, may impair proper repair of injury or myonuclei renewal.

5.0 – Overall Conclusions:

Satellite cells serve as proliferative-capable muscle precursor cells that give rise to myoblasts following their activation and exist on the periphery of myofibres. Following muscle injury there is an activation of satellite cells, which proliferate and subsequently differentiate, donating their nucleus to the injured muscle, a vital step in regeneration. Numerous approaches exist to explore the molecular mechanisms involved in the muscle regeneration process. We employee an electrical stimulation (ES) model as a method of altering the signalling within proliferating C2C12 myoblasts to further understand the mechanisms involved in myoregeneration. We can then investigate the early signalling response of proliferating myoblasts following exposure to ES and better understand how electrical stimulation of myoblasts affects regenerative capacity.

There is a reduction in proliferation of C2C12 myoblasts following as little as one 4 hour bout of ES, as evident by the reduction in cell numbers. This was accompanied by long term morphological changes, whereby myoblasts align in a fashion that suggested that like they were preparing to fuse and differentiate (44). This cell cycle arrest may occur prior to the G1/S transition due to increases in p27 binding to cyclin E (44). My thesis was designed to examine the immediate response of proliferating C2C12 myoblasts to 1 bout of ES in aims of understanding the long term effects that are promoted by ES-treatment.

The AMPK, AKT and MAPK signalling pathways have diverse roles in the processes of proliferation and differentiation, and all have been shown to affect the cell cycle and myogenesis. They have observed differential effects by acting on proliferation

in a sub-confluent state and differentiation following confluence and mitogen depletion (30, 79, 103, 245). The alterations in the activation of these proteins have the ability to promote changes in the developmental program within these myoblasts. Thus, the changes seen in response to ES have the potential to affect both proliferation and differentiation within these myoblasts. My observations suggest that the forced activation of these proteins by ES act in a manner to promote cell survival and prevent cell division, and it appears that ES decrease the differentiation capacity of these cells.

ERK1 and 2 respond differently to ES, indicating that although closely related, the ERKs respond uniquely to ES. Interestingly, ERK1/2 can promote both proliferation and differentiation, however its inactivation is necessary for the transition from proliferation to differentiation (1, 64, 78, 88, 144, 163, 222). Thus ES may be prematurely activating ERK1/2 and promoting differentiation or ES may be inducing changes in ERK1/2 localization from the nucleus where it induces proliferation, to the cytoplasm where it is associated with differentiation (136). Whether this shift in ERK1/2 localization occurs warrants further investigation.

It appears that ES is inducing a targeted degradation of specific proteins within the cell. Furthermore, the phosphorylation of AMPK, AKT and p27 seems to prevent their breakdown, suggesting these phosphorylations are important in stability of the protein, agreeing with previous work (48, 106, 203). Additionally, total p38 and MEF2A are reduced, and phosphorylation of these proteins was not detected or measured. Thus, no phosphorylation induced stability effects can be inferred. This raises the question of whether the relative or absolute activation of these proteins is important for

intracellular signalling. My work suggests that the relative activation is important in terms of AKT and p27, as the downstream targets are activated in response to ES.

In response to low energy conditions and cellular stress, autophagy can be activated in aims of returning cellular energy balance. It does so through organelle breakdown and recycling intracellular components, and in further promotes cell cycle arrest (124). Autophagy functions in cellular remodelling, such as with the mitochondria and mitophagy, in response to exercise-induced stress and disuse/denervation induced stress (26, 87, 92, 230, 231). This promotes destruction of dysfunctional mitochondria and it may be similar to what we observe, albeit at an individual cellular level. Excessive degradation of intracellular components by autophagy has been linked to cell death (118). In response to ES, there is an immediate increase in autophagy followed by a normalization to control levels. Thus deficient cells may undergo autophagy, indicating that autophagy may be promoting cellular "pruning" in response to ES. This immediate response in C2C12 cells is similar to what is observed following long term ES in rhabdomyosarcoma cells (10). However, long term-ES does not induce prolonged activation of autophagy, suggesting that despite both cell types expressing musclespecific proteins, their adaptation to ES is very different.

The observed reduction in cell number, lack of long term autophagy, and the increased stability of $p27^{T198}$ following ES lead to further investigation of p27 as a regulator of ES-induced cell cycle arrest. Specifically, I wanted to investigate where p27 is localized, and if the reductions in p27 were localization specific in response to ES. Reductions in total p27 seem to be in the nuclear fraction of the myoblasts, whereas $p27^{T198}$ accumulates within the nuclei and cytoplasm of these cells. Thus, it seems that
p27^{T198} drives the cell cycle arrest in ES-myoblasts, potentially due to enhanced nuclear import of p27^{T198} or greater binding affinity for the cyclins to promote cell cycle arrest (Figure 18), similar to the finding that p27 binds cyclin E following long-term ES promoting cell cycle arrest.

Overall the change in observable characteristic elicited by ES within proliferating myoblasts underlies the importance of coordinated signalling within C2C12 myoblasts in terms of myogenesis and muscle regeneration. ES may in fact be a hindrance to effective therapy following muscle damage, as it may limit the proliferative and differentiation capacity of the activated satellite cells, thereby preventing the necessary donation of muscle progenitors to the damaged muscle fibre. However, this does not leave out the possibility of using ES as method of aiding in the differentiation process, which would require proper timing in response to muscle damage. Stimulation too early may hinder proliferation, whereas if timed appropriately may enhance differentiation. Further experiments are required to determine the use of ES as a possible therapy following muscle damage and in response to muscle wasting or myopathies.



Figure 18: Current working model based on data and observations collected. Electrical stimulation (ES) promotes intracellular changes within proliferating C2C12 myoblasts. Cell cycle arrest is in part mediated by p27. Autophagy is promoted early in the post-ES recovery pervious, but autophagy is not withheld, indicating a remodelling of intracellular components. Differentiation may be limited following ES due to reductions in p38, Mef2A, and a disconnect between AKT, GSK-3 β and myogenin.

6.0 - Limitation and Future Directions:

6.1 – Limitations:

The current work utilized electrical stimulation (ES) as a method of the altering signalling within proliferating C2C12 myoblasts. This *in-vitro* work provides plenty of insight into the importance of proper signalling within the development of musculature and how dysregulation in signalling affects the normal myogenic program, however invitro work is not always reproducible in an animal model, and thus the results would need to be further investigated using an animal model in order to gain insight into the true physiological ramifications of ES on skeletal muscle regeneration. Furthermore, I use proliferating C2C12 myoblasts as a model cell of post-activated satellite cells, however these cells are not satellite cells and despite the similarities, may not respond to ES the exact same way that satellite cells do. To investigate the response of ES on satellite cells, primary satellite cells would need to be extracted from intact and exposed to ES. These limitations do not indicate that using myoblasts in an *in-vitro* model are not appropriate for studying the effects of ES and altered signalling on muscle regeneration. However, they pose a constraint on the ability to generalize my findings in a physiological setting.

6.2 - Future Directions:

The current work along with previous work answered many of the questions proposed in this study. However, it does create new questions to be answered, requiring further investigation.

6.2.1: Cause of Reduced Cell Count

A reduction in the number of myoblasts is evident following ES, yet the reasons for this observation are not fully understood. Further experiments are necessary to determine whether this reduced cell count in response to ES is mediated through the onset of cell cycle arrest, autophagy mediated cell death or increases in apoptosis. Apoptotic markers were not measured in the current work. Next steps would include measurement of markers such as Bcl-2, AIF, caspase3,6 or,7 or BH3 in response to ES. This would provide insight into if apoptosis is occurring and whether it is through a caspase-dependent or independent mechanism. Furthermore, only LC3 was used as a marker of autophagy. But, to gain insight into whether autophagy is functionally increased within these cells, and if it is an immediate response to ES, more markers of autophagy must be measured. Examples of this would be Beclin-1, ATG3, ATG7, or any complexes formed throughout autophagy. Furthermore, lysosome activity could be measured to see if there is flux through the autophagy pathway.

The results indicate that the reduction in cell count in response to ES is likely due to cell cycle effects of ES on myoblasts. In RMS cells ES induced a G2/M cell cycle arrest and long term autophagy, and ES induced G1/M cell cycle arrest was suggested from previous work done in ES-myoblasts. FACS analysis of ES-myoblasts would determine where majority of the cells accumulate within the cell cycle. FACS could further direct the research to investigating cycle-specific events that promote cell cycle arrest. Furthermore it could provide insight as to whether autophagy or apoptosis is taking place depending on if the cells are arrested in G1/S or G2/M. Although ES increased the specific levels of p27^{T198} and it is localized within both the nuclei and

cytoplasm of these cells. Other cell cycle inhibitors may also be promoting cell cycle arrest in response to ES, such as p21 and p57, and their protein content and activity should be measured to determine the role they play in ES-mediated proliferative declines. p21 might be of prime interest due to its direct connection with MyoD within muscle and ES has been shown to increase MyoD expression in proliferating C2C12 myoblasts (44). Furthermore, immunoprecipitation of both total and p27^{T198} with various cyclins in whole cell extracts and nuclear and cytoplasmic fractions will determine the interactions and cell cycle ramifications of p27^{T198} within the cytoplasm and nucleus of ES-myoblasts.

6.2.2 – Ramifications of Intracellular Signalling:

Widespread intracellular changes were observed after as little as a single 4 hour bout of ES, illustrating ES as a powerful tool for inducing phenotypic changes. However the downstream effects of these changes have yet to be investigated, and warrant further investigation in order to understand the cellular events that take place in response to ES and its applications within myogenesis. It is unknown at the present time if the AMPK activation is AMP:ATP driven, or Ca²⁺ driven. However, previous work does indicate it is Ca²⁺ mediated and chelation of $[Ca^{2+}]_{IC}$ will provide necessary insight into what is responsible for AMPK activation. Moreover, inactivation of AMPK with Compound C could uncover a mechanism by which AMPK alters myoblast proliferative capacity in response to ES.

AKT activation is thought to prevent autophagy and promote cell growth and division. However, this is contradictory to what we observed after ES, thus the

consequence of AKT activation following ES could be further investigated through AKT inhibition, by inhibiting its receptors/activators, using siRNA, or pharmacological inhibition. This could provide insight into the role of AKT activation during the C2C12 myoblast response to ES. These studies would also allow investigation into the dysregulation of the AKT-GSK3β-myogenin axis in response to ES.

The mitogen sensitive protein kinases (MAPKs) play an integral role in both proliferation and differentiation of myoblasts. I show that ERK1/2 are activated in response to ES but the ramifications of this activation remain unknown at the present time. The diverse roles of these MAPKs within cells were not investigated in the current study, although measurements of downstream targets of ERK1/2 could provide insight into the roles of p42 and p44 in response to ES. Furthermore, like AKT, ERK1/2 could be pharmacologically inhibited or silenced using siRNA's to investigate the role it plays in the ES-response. Cellular localization assays of p42 and p44 would further determine the role their location plays in the proliferation and differentiation of myoblasts and the consequence of its potential localization change following ES treatment.

6.2.3 – Differentiation Capacity of ES Myoblasts:

The differentiation capacity of myoblasts following ES appears to be compromised. To evaluate this, ES-treated cells could be exposed to differentiation conditions and any effects on the speed or completeness of differentiation could be measured. Such measures could be a fusion index or MHC in comparison to control cells. The dramatic reductions in p38 and Mef2A could have negative effects on the

differentiation capacity of these cells, although this work could answer the question if these cells are capable of differentiation.

Appendix 1 – Supplementary Data:



Figure 19: 2 and 4 days of electrical stimulation (ES) promoted the activation of AKT, reductions in myogenin protein content and no activation of AMPK in proliferating C2C12 myoblasts (**B**) AKT was phosphorylated on the T308 residue following 2 days but not 4 days of ES in comparison to control. (**C**) AKT was phosphorylated on the S473 residue following 2 days but not 4 days of ES in comparison to control. (**D**) Myogenin protein content was reduced by 4 days of ES in comparison to control cells. (**E**) AMPK was not phosphorylated following 2 or 4 days of ES. β -Actin was used as a loading control and all values are mean ± S.E.M.; * p<0.05 compared to time matched controls (n=4-6).



Figure 20: LC3II/LCI protein levels in C2C12 myoblasts was unchanged in response to ES. **(B)** ES and C cells show no difference in the proportion of LC3II to LC3I. β -Actin was used as a loading control and all values are mean ± S.E.M.; * p<0.05 compared to time matched controls (n=4-5).

AKT is an important signalling molecule within cells, and has the ability to regulate proliferation and differentiation of C2C12 myoblasts. I demonstrate that in response to a single bout of ES, AKT is activated (Figure 11), and the same is true with longer term-ES (Figure 19 A-C). This may have profound effects within these proliferating myoblasts, where it may promote activation GSK-3 β and its targets, such as myogenin and cyclin D, leading to cell cycle arrest and the onset of the differentiation program. However, long term stimulation was shown to promote cell cycle arrest, while limiting the differentiation capacity of the cells (44).

Myogenin is a downstream target of AKT and AKT mediated phosphorylation of GSK-3β alleviates the repression GSK-3β puts on myogenin. In response to ES, there

is no initial change in myogenin protein levels (Figure 12), although there is a drastic reduction in myogenin (0.50 \pm 0.11) following 4 days of ES (Figure 19), indicating there may be a disconnect between AKT, GSK-3 β and myogenin as a result of ES with AKT potentially promoting cell survival rather than differentiation.

It was previously demonstrated that following 5 days of ES there is an increase in AMPK activation via its phosphorylation on T172. In the current study I was unable to show AMPK activation after 2 or 4 days (Figure 19D), but there was still a decreased cell number in response to ES. Immediately following ES there is an increase in AMPK activation (Figure 10), which suggests that AMPK may be an immediate responder to ES, and that long term stimulation promotes an increase in its activation that is built up over time. This may lead to increases in p27^{T198}, and alter the p27 subcellular localization (Figure 16), thereby causing an increase in association with cyclin E, and promoting cell cycle exit. Furthermore, AMPK is an activator of autophagy, and may be promoting the short term increase in LC3II/LC3I we see immediately in response to ES.

LC3 is an important part of the autophagic pathway. The lipidation of LC3I to LC3II indicates it is active and may cause an increase in autophagy. While one bout of ES increases LC3I conversion to LC3II, during the longer term (2 and 4 days), ES does not (Figure 20). This differs from what was previously found in rhabdomyosarcoma cells, in which ES elicited an increase in LC3II following long term stimulation, and was thought to act as a cell death pathway, rather than a cell remodelling pathway as thought to be the case in these myoblasts (10).

8.0 – References:

- 1. Adi S, Bin-Abbas B, Wu N-Y, Rosenthal SM. Early stimulation and late inhibition of extracellular signal-regulated kinase 1/2 phosphorylation by IGF-I: a potential mechanism mediating the switch in IGF-I action on skeletal muscle cell differentiation. *Endocrinology* 143: 511–516, 2002.
- Alao JP. The regulation of cyclin D1 degradation: roles in cancer development and the potential for therapeutic invention. *Mol Cancer* 6: 24, 2007.
- 3. Allbrook DB, Han MF, Hellmuth AE. Population of muscle satellite cells in relation to age and mitotic activity. *Pathology (Phila)* 3: 223–243, 1971.
- 4. **AI-Shanti N**, **Stewart CE**. PD98059 enhances C2 myoblast differentiation through p38 MAPK activation: a novel role for PD98059. *J Endocrinol* 198: 243–252, 2008.
- Andrés V, Cervera M, Mahdavi V. Determination of the Consensus Binding Site for MEF2 Expressed in Muscle and Brain Reveals Tissue-specific Sequence Constraints. *J Biol Chem* 270: 23246– 23249, 1995.
- 6. Andrés V, Walsh K. Myogenin expression, cell cycle withdrawal, and phenotypic differentiation are temporally separable events that precede cell fusion upon myogenesis. *J Cell Biol* 132: 657–666, 1996.
- Andreu Z, Khan MA, González-Gómez P, Negueruela S, Hortigüela R, San Emeterio J, Ferrón SR, Martínez G, Vidal A, Fariñas I, Lie DC, Mira H. The cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor p27 kip1 regulates radial stem cell quiescence and neurogenesis in the adult hippocampus. Stem Cells Dayt Ohio 33: 219–229, 2015.
- de Angelis L, Zhao J, Andreucci JJ, Olson EN, Cossu G, McDermott JC. Regulation of vertebrate myotome development by the p38 MAP kinase-MEF2 signaling pathway. *Dev Biol* 283: 171–179, 2005.

- 9. Arroyo M, Raychaudhuri P. Retinoblastoma-repression of E2Fdependent transcription depends on the ability of the retinoblastoma protein to interact with E2F and is abrogated by the adenovirus E1A oncoprotein. *Nucleic Acids Res* 20: 5947–5954, 1992.
- 10. Avrutin E. Electrical stimulation of rhabdomyosarcoma cells induces cell cycle arrest and autophagy. [date unknown].
- Bajard L, Relaix F, Lagha M, Rocancourt D, Daubas P, Buckingham ME. A novel genetic hierarchy functions during hypaxial myogenesis: Pax3 directly activates Myf5 in muscle progenitor cells in the limb. *Genes Dev* 20: 2450–2464, 2006.
- 12. Baldin V, Lukas J, Marcote MJ, Pagano M, Draetta G. Cyclin D1 is a nuclear protein required for cell cycle progression in G1. *Genes Dev* 7: 812–821, 1993.
- 13. Bento CF, Renna M, Ghislat G, Puri C, Ashkenazi A, Vicinanza M, Menzies FM, Rubinsztein DC. Mammalian Autophagy: How Does It Work? Annu Rev Biochem 85: 685–713, 2016.
- 14. Bentzinger CF, Wang YX, Rudnicki MA. Building Muscle: Molecular Regulation of Myogenesis. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol* 4: a008342, 2012.
- 15. Berkes CA, Tapscott SJ. MyoD and the transcriptional control of myogenesis. *Semin Cell Dev Biol* 16: 585–595, 2005.
- Bertoli C, Skotheim JM, de Bruin RAM. Control of cell cycle transcription during G1 and S phases. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 14: 518– 528, 2013.
- Björklund MA, Vaahtomeri K, Peltonen K, Viollet B, Mäkelä TP, Band AM, Laiho M. Non-CDK-bound p27 (p27(NCDK)) is a marker for cell stress and is regulated through the Akt/PKB and AMPK-kinase pathways. *Exp Cell Res* 316: 762–774, 2010.
- Black BL, Olson EN. Transcriptional Control of Muscle Development by Myocyte Enhancer Factor-2 (mef2) Proteins. *Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol* 14: 167–196, 1998.

- 19. Bober E, Franz T, Arnold HH, Gruss P, Tremblay P. Pax-3 is required for the development of limb muscles: a possible role for the migration of dermomyotomal muscle progenitor cells. *Dev Camb Engl* 120: 603–612, 1994.
- 20. Borycki AG, Li J, Jin F, Emerson CP, Epstein JA. Pax3 functions in cell survival and in pax7 regulation. *Dev Camb Engl* 126: 1665–1674, 1999.
- 21. Braun T, Rudnicki MA, Arnold H-H, Jaenisch R. Targeted inactivation of the muscle regulatory gene Myf-5 results in abnormal rib development and perinatal death. *Cell* 71: 369–382, 1992.
- 22. Brunet A, Bonni A, Zigmond MJ, Lin MZ, Juo P, Hu LS, Anderson MJ, Arden KC, Blenis J, Greenberg ME. Akt Promotes Cell Survival by Phosphorylating and Inhibiting a Forkhead Transcription Factor. *Cell* 96: 857–868, 1999.
- 23. Cabane C, Englaro W, Yeow K, Ragno M, Dérijard B. Regulation of C2C12 myogenic terminal differentiation by MKK3/p38alpha pathway. *Am J Physiol Cell Physiol* 284: C658-666, 2003.
- 24. Cai X, Hu X, Tan X, Cheng W, Wang Q, Chen X, Guan Y, Chen C, Jing X. Metformin Induced AMPK Activation, G0/G1 Phase Cell Cycle Arrest and the Inhibition of Growth of Esophageal Squamous Cell Carcinomas In Vitro and In Vivo. *PLoS ONE* 10, 2015.
- 25. **Carnero A**, **Hannon GJ**. The INK4 family of CDK inhibitors. *Curr Top Microbiol Immunol* 227: 43–55, 1998.
- 26. Carnio S, LoVerso F, Baraibar MA, Longa E, Khan MM, Maffei M, Reischl M, Canepari M, Loefler S, Kern H, Blaauw B, Friguet B, Bottinelli R, Rudolf R, Sandri M. Autophagy impairment in muscle induces neuromuscular junction degeneration and precocious aging. *Cell Rep* 8: 1509–1521, 2014.
- 27. Carroll S, Nicotera P, Pette D. Calcium transients in single fibers of low-frequency stimulated fast-twitch muscle of rat. *Am J Physiol Cell Physiol* 277: C1122–C1129, 1999.
- 28. Cenciarelli C, De Santa F, Puri PL, Mattei E, Ricci L, Bucci F, Felsani A, Caruso M. Critical Role Played by Cyclin D3 in the MyoD-

Mediated Arrest of Cell Cycle during Myoblast Differentiation. *Mol Cell Biol* 19: 5203–5217, 1999.

- 29. Chakkalakal JV, Christensen J, Xiang W, Tierney MT, Boscolo FS, Sacco A, Brack AS. Early forming label-retaining muscle stem cells require p27kip1 for maintenance of the primitive state. *Dev Camb Engl* 141: 1649–1659, 2014.
- 30. Chakravarthy MV, Abraha TW, Schwartz RJ, Fiorotto ML, Booth FW. Insulin-like growth factor-I extends in vitro replicative life span of skeletal muscle satellite cells by enhancing G1/S cell cycle progression via the activation of phosphatidylinositol 3'-kinase/Akt signaling pathway. *J Biol Chem* 275: 35942–35952, 2000.
- 31. Cheng T-C, Wallace MC, Merlie JP, Olson EN. Separable regulatory elements governing myogenin transcription in mouse embryogenesis. *Science* 261: 215+, 1993.
- 32. **Chu CY**, **Lim RW**. Involvement of p27(kip1) and cyclin D3 in the regulation of cdk2 activity during skeletal muscle differentiation. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 1497: 175–185, 2000.
- 33. **Cobrinik D**. Pocket proteins and cell cycle control. *Oncogene* 24: 2796–2809, 2005.
- 34. Collins CA, Olsen I, Zammit PS, Heslop L, Petrie A, Partridge TA, Morgan JE. Stem cell function, self-renewal, and behavioral heterogeneity of cells from the adult muscle satellite cell niche. *Cell* 122: 289–301, 2005.
- Connor MK, Irrcher I, Hood DA. Contractile Activity-induced Transcriptional Activation of Cytochrome c Involves Sp1 and Is Proportional to Mitochondrial ATP Synthesis in C2C12 Muscle Cells. J Biol Chem 276: 15898–15904, 2001.
- 36. **Coolican SA**, **Samuel DS**, **Ewton DZ**, **McWade FJ**, **Florini JR**. The Mitogenic and Myogenic Actions of Insulin-like Growth Factors Utilize Distinct Signaling Pathways. *J Biol Chem* 272: 6653–6662, 1997.
- 37. **Cornelison DD**, **Wold BJ**. Single-cell analysis of regulatory gene expression in quiescent and activated mouse skeletal muscle satellite cells. *Dev Biol* 191: 270–283, 1997.

- 38. Cross DA, Alessi DR, Cohen P, Andjelkovich M, Hemmings BA. Inhibition of glycogen synthase kinase-3 by insulin mediated by protein kinase B. *Nature* 378: 785–789, 1995.
- Darr KC, Schultz E. Exercise-induced satellite cell activation in growing and mature skeletal muscle. J Appl Physiol 63: 1816–1821, 1987.
- 40. **Diehl JA**, **Cheng M**, **Roussel MF**, **Sherr CJ**. Glycogen synthase kinase-3β regulates cyclin D1 proteolysis and subcellular localization. *Genes Dev* 12: 3499–3511, 1998.
- 41. **Dionyssiou MG**, **Ehyai S**, **Avrutin E**, **Connor MK**, **McDermott JC**. Glycogen synthase kinase 3β represses MYOGENIN function in alveolar rhabdomyosarcoma. *Cell Death Dis* 5: e1094, 2014.
- 42. Dionyssiou MG, Nowacki NB, Hashemi S, Zhao J, Kerr A, Tsushima RG, McDermott JC. Cross-talk between glycogen synthase kinase 3β (GSK3β) and p38MAPK regulates myocyte enhancer factor 2 (MEF2) activity in skeletal and cardiac muscle. J Mol Cell Cardiol 54: 35–44, 2013.
- 43. **Dodou E**, **Xu S-M**, **Black BL**. mef2c is activated directly by myogenic basic helix-loop-helix proteins during skeletal muscle development in vivo. *Mech Dev* 120: 1021–1032, 2003.
- 44. **Duchene B**. Electrical stimulation induces AMPK-mediated cell cycle arrest in C2C12 myoblasts. York University: 2010.
- 45. Edmondson DG, Cheng TC, Cserjesi P, Chakraborty T, Olson EN. Analysis of the myogenin promoter reveals an indirect pathway for positive autoregulation mediated by the muscle-specific enhancer factor MEF-2. *Mol Cell Biol* 12: 3665–3677, 1992.
- 46. **Enslen H**, **Raingeaud J**, **Davis RJ**. Selective Activation of p38 Mitogen-activated Protein (MAP) Kinase Isoforms by the MAP Kinase Kinases MKK3 and MKK6. *J Biol Chem* 273: 1741–1748, 1998.
- 47. Estrella NL, Desjardins CA, Nocco SE, Clark AL, Maksimenko Y, Naya FJ. MEF2 Transcription Factors Regulate Distinct Gene Programs in Mammalian Skeletal Muscle Differentiation. *J Biol Chem* 290: 1256–1268, 2015.

- Facchinetti V, Ouyang W, Wei H, Soto N, Lazorchak A, Gould C, Lowry C, Newton AC, Mao Y, Miao RQ, Sessa WC, Qin J, Zhang P, Su B, Jacinto E. The mammalian target of rapamycin complex 2 controls folding and stability of Akt and protein kinase C. *EMBO J* 27: 1932–1943, 2008.
- 49. Fiaschi T, Cirelli D, Comito G, Gelmini S, Ramponi G, Serio M, Chiarugi P. Globular adiponectin induces differentiation and fusion of skeletal muscle cells. *Cell Res* 19: 584–597, 2009.
- Fogarty S, Ross FA, Vara Ciruelos D, Gray A, Gowans GJ, Hardie DG. AMPK Causes Cell Cycle Arrest in LKB1-deficient Cells via Activation of CAMKK2. *Mol. Cancer Res. MCR* (May 2, 2016). doi: 10.1158/1541-7786.MCR-15-0479.
- 51. Fortini P, Ferretti C, Iorio E, Cagnin M, Garribba L, Pietraforte D, Falchi M, Pascucci B, Baccarini S, Morani F, Phadngam S, De Luca G, Isidoro C, Dogliotti E. The fine tuning of metabolism, autophagy and differentiation during in vitro myogenesis. *Cell Death Dis* 7: e2168, 2016.
- 52. Fortini P, Iorio E, Dogliotti E, Isidoro C. Coordinated Metabolic Changes and Modulation of Autophagy during Myogenesis. *Striated Muscle Physiol.* (2016). doi: 10.3389/fphys.2016.00237.
- 53. **Foster JS**, **Fernando RI**, **Ishida N**, **Nakayama KI**, **Wimalasena J**. Estrogens down-regulate p27Kip1 in breast cancer cells through Skp2 and through nuclear export mediated by the ERK pathway. *J Biol Chem* 278: 41355–41366, 2003.
- 54. Franz T, Kothary R, Surani MA, Halata Z, Grim M. The Splotch mutation interferes with muscle development in the limbs. *Anat Embryol (Berl)* 187: 153–160, 1993.
- 55. **Fu X**, **Zhao J**, **Zhu M-J**, **Du M**. AMP-activated protein kinase enhances myogenin expression and myogenesis. *FASEB J* 27: 939.10-939.10, 2013.
- 56. **Fu X**, **Zhao J-X**, **Liang J**, **Zhu M-J**, **Foretz M**, **Viollet B**, **Du M**. AMPactivated protein kinase mediates myogenin expression and myogenesis via histone deacetylase 5. *Am J Physiol Cell Physiol* 305: C887-895, 2013.

- 57. Fulco M, Cen Y, Zhao P, Hoffman EP, McBurney MW, Sauve AA, Sartorelli V. Glucose restriction inhibits skeletal myoblast differentiation by activating SIRT1 through AMPK-mediated regulation of Nampt. *Dev Cell* 14: 661–673, 2008.
- García-Prat L, Martínez-Vicente M, Perdiguero E, Ortet L, Rodríguez-Ubreva J, Rebollo E, Ruiz-Bonilla V, Gutarra S, Ballestar E, Serrano AL, Sandri M, Muñoz-Cánoves P. Autophagy maintains stemness by preventing senescence. *Nature* 529: 37–42, 2016.
- 59. Gardner S, Gross SM, David LL, Klimek JE, Rotwein P. Separating myoblast differentiation from muscle cell fusion using IGF-I and the p38 MAP kinase inhibitor SB202190. *Am J Physiol Cell Physiol* 309: C491-500, 2015.
- 60. Geng Y, Yu Q, Sicinska E, Das M, Schneider JE, Bhattacharya S, Rideout WM, Bronson RT, Gardner H, Sicinski P. Cyclin E ablation in the mouse. *Cell* 114: 431–443, 2003.
- Gherzi R, Trabucchi M, Ponassi M, Gallouzi I-E, Rosenfeld MG, Briata P. Akt2-mediated phosphorylation of Pitx2 controls Ccnd1 mRNA decay during muscle cell differentiation. *Cell Death Differ* 17: 975–983, 2010.
- 62. **Girard F**, **Strausfeld U**, **Fernandez A**, **Lamb NJ**. Cyclin A is required for the onset of DNA replication in mammalian fibroblasts. *Cell* 67: 1169–1179, 1991.
- 63. **Gossett LA**, **Kelvin DJ**, **Sternberg EA**, **Olson EN**. A new myocytespecific enhancer-binding factor that recognizes a conserved element associated with multiple muscle-specific genes. *Mol Cell Biol* 9: 5022– 5033, 1989.
- 64. Gredinger E, Gerber AN, Tamir Y, Tapscott SJ, Bengal E. Mitogenactivated Protein Kinase Pathway Is Involved in the Differentiation of Muscle Cells. *J Biol Chem* 273: 10436–10444, 1998.
- 65. Grumati P, Coletto L, Schiavinato A, Castagnaro S, Bertaggia E, Sandri M, Bonaldo P. Physical exercise stimulates autophagy in normal skeletal muscles but is detrimental for collagen VI-deficient muscles. *Autophagy* 7: 1415–1423, 2011.

- Gu W, Schneider JW, Condorelli G, Kaushal S, Mahdavi V, Nadal-Ginard B. Interaction of myogenic factors and the retinoblastoma protein mediates muscle cell commitment and differentiation. *Cell* 72: 309–324, 1993.
- 67. Guo K, Wang J, Andrés V, Smith RC, Walsh K. MyoD-induced expression of p21 inhibits cyclin-dependent kinase activity upon myocyte terminal differentiation. *Mol Cell Biol* 15: 3823–3829, 1995.
- 68. Gwinn DM, Shackelford DB, Egan DF, Mihaylova MM, Mery A, Vasquez DS, Turk BE, Shaw RJ. AMPK phosphorylation of raptor mediates a metabolic checkpoint. *Mol Cell* 30: 214–226, 2008.
- 69. Hahn-Windgassen A, Nogueira V, Chen C-C, Skeen JE, Sonenberg N, Hay N. Akt Activates the Mammalian Target of Rapamycin by Regulating Cellular ATP Level and AMPK Activity. J Biol Chem 280: 32081–32089, 2005.
- Halevy O, Novitch BG, Spicer DB, Skapek SX, Rhee J, Hannon GJ, Beach D, Lassar AB. Correlation of terminal cell cycle arrest of skeletal muscle with induction of p21 by MyoD. Science 267: 1018– 1021, 1995.
- 71. Han J, Jiang Y, Li Z, Kravchenko VV, Ulevitch RJ. Activation of the transcription factor MEF2C by the MAP kinase p38 in inflammation. *Nature* 386: 296–299, 1997.
- 72. Harper JW, Elledge SJ, Keyomarsi K, Dynlacht B, Tsai LH, Zhang P, Dobrowolski S, Bai C, Connell-Crowley L, Swindell E. Inhibition of cyclin-dependent kinases by p21. *Mol Biol Cell* 6: 387–400, 1995.
- 73. Hasty P, Bradley A, Morris JH, Edmondson DG, Venuti JM, Olson EN, Klein WH. Muscle deficiency and neonatal death in mice with a targeted mutation in the myogenin gene. *Nature* 364: 501–506, 1993.
- 74. **Hawke TJ**, **Garry DJ**. Myogenic satellite cells: physiology to molecular biology. *J Appl Physiol* 91: 534–551, 2001.
- Hawke TJ, Meeson AP, Jiang N, Graham S, Hutcheson K, DiMaio JM, Garry DJ. p21 is essential for normal myogenic progenitor cell function in regenerating skeletal muscle. *Am J Physiol Cell Physiol* 285: C1019-1027, 2003.

- Hawley SA, Pan DA, Mustard KJ, Ross L, Bain J, Edelman AM, Frenguelli BG, Hardie DG. Calmodulin-dependent protein kinase kinase-beta is an alternative upstream kinase for AMP-activated protein kinase. *Cell Metab* 2: 9–19, 2005.
- 77. He C, Klionsky DJ. Regulation Mechanisms and Signaling Pathways of Autophagy. *Annu Rev Genet* 43: 67–93, 2009.
- 78. **Heller H**, **Gredinger E**, **Bengal E**. Rac1 Inhibits Myogenic Differentiation by Preventing the Complete Withdrawal of Myoblasts from the Cell Cycle. *J Biol Chem* 276: 37307–37316, 2001.
- 79. Héron-Milhavet L, Franckhauser C, Rana V, Berthenet C, Fisher D, Hemmings BA, Fernandez A, Lamb NJC. Only Akt1 is required for proliferation, while Akt2 promotes cell cycle exit through p21 binding. *Mol Cell Biol* 26: 8267–8280, 2006.
- Héron-Milhavet L, Mamaeva D, Rochat A, Lamb NJC, Fernandez A. Akt2 is implicated in skeletal muscle differentiation and specifically binds Prohibitin2/REA. J Cell Physiol 214: 158–165, 2008.
- 81. Hurley RL, Anderson KA, Franzone JM, Kemp BE, Means AR, Witters LA. The Ca2+/calmodulin-dependent protein kinase kinases are AMP-activated protein kinase kinases. *J Biol Chem* 280: 29060– 29066, 2005.
- 82. Igata M, Motoshima H, Tsuruzoe K, Kojima K, Matsumura T, Kondo T, Taguchi T, Nakamaru K, Yano M, Kukidome D, Matsumoto K, Toyonaga T, Asano T, Nishikawa T, Araki E. Adenosine monophosphate-activated protein kinase suppresses vascular smooth muscle cell proliferation through the inhibition of cell cycle progression. *Circ Res* 97: 837–844, 2005.
- 83. Inoki K, Zhu T, Guan K-L. TSC2 mediates cellular energy response to control cell growth and survival. *Cell* 115: 577–590, 2003.
- Ip YT, Davis RJ. Signal transduction by the c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK) — from inflammation to development. *Curr Opin Cell Biol* 10: 205–219, 1998.

- 85. Jacobs SCJM, Wokke JHJ, Bär PR, Bootsma AL. Satellite cell activation after muscle damage in young and adult rats. *Anat Rec* 242: 329–336, 1995.
- Jahn L, Sadoshima J, Izumo S. Cyclins and cyclin-dependent kinases are differentially regulated during terminal differentiation of C2C12 muscle cells. *Exp Cell Res* 212: 297–307, 1994.
- 87. Jang Y, Kwon I, Lanning S, Springer C, Laggan BT, Cosio-Lima L, Lee Y. Electrical Stimulation Mimics Endurance Exercise-induced Autophagy in Skeletal Muscle. *FASEB J* 30: Ib717-Ib717, 2016.
- 88. **Jones NC**, **Fedorov YV**, **Rosenthal RS**, **Olwin BB**. ERK1/2 is required for myoblast proliferation but is dispensable for muscle gene expression and cell fusion. *J Cell Physiol* 186: 104–115, 2001.
- 89. Jones RG, Plas DR, Kubek S, Buzzai M, Mu J, Xu Y, Birnbaum MJ, Thompson CB. AMP-activated protein kinase induces a p53dependent metabolic checkpoint. *Mol Cell* 18: 283–293, 2005.
- 90. Jung CH, Jun CB, Ro S-H, Kim Y-M, Otto NM, Cao J, Kundu M, Kim D-H. ULK-Atg13-FIP200 complexes mediate mTOR signaling to the autophagy machinery. *Mol Biol Cell* 20: 1992–2003, 2009.
- 91. Kabeya Y, Mizushima N, Ueno T, Yamamoto A, Kirisako T, Noda T, Kominami E, Ohsumi Y, Yoshimori T. LC3, a mammalian homologue of yeast Apg8p, is localized in autophagosome membranes after processing. *EMBO J* 19: 5720–5728, 2000.
- 92. Kadandale P, Kiger AA. Role of selective autophagy in cellular remodeling. *Autophagy* 6: 1194–1195, 2010.
- Kamada Y, Funakoshi T, Shintani T, Nagano K, Ohsumi M, Ohsumi Y. Tor-mediated induction of autophagy via an Apg1 protein kinase complex. J Cell Biol 150: 1507–1513, 2000.
- 94. Kassar-Duchossoy L, Gayraud-Morel B, Gomès D, Rocancourt D, Buckingham M, Shinin V, Tajbakhsh S. Mrf4 determines skeletal muscle identity in Myf5:Myod double-mutant mice. *Nature* 431: 466–471, 2004.

- 95. Kato J, Matsushime H, Hiebert SW, Ewen ME, Sherr CJ. Direct binding of cyclin D to the retinoblastoma gene product (pRb) and pRb phosphorylation by the cyclin D-dependent kinase CDK4. *Genes Dev* 7: 331–342, 1993.
- 96. Kaur J, Debnath J. Autophagy at the crossroads of catabolism and anabolism. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 16: 461–472, 2015.
- 97. Keil E, Höcker R, Schuster M, Essmann F, Ueffing N, Hoffman B, Liebermann DA, Pfeffer K, Schulze-Osthoff K, Schmitz I. Phosphorylation of Atg5 by the Gadd45β–MEKK4-p38 pathway inhibits autophagy. *Cell Death Differ* 20: 321–332, 2013.
- 98. Kill IR, Hutchison CJ. S-phase phosphorylation of lamin B2. *FEBS Lett* 377: 26–30, 1995.
- 99. Kim E, Goraksha-Hicks P, Li L, Neufeld TP, Guan K-L. Regulation of TORC1 by Rag GTPases in nutrient response. *Nat Cell Biol* 10: 935–945, 2008.
- 100. **Kim J**, **Kundu M**, **Viollet B**, **Guan K-L**. AMPK and mTOR regulate autophagy through direct phosphorylation of Ulk1. *Nat Cell Biol* 13: 132–141, 2011.
- 101. Kim-Kaneyama J, Nose K, Shibanuma M. Significance of Nuclear Relocalization of ERK1/2 in Reactivation of c-fos Transcription and DNA Synthesis in Senescent Fibroblasts. J Biol Chem 275: 20685– 20692, 2000.
- 102. Kitzmann M, Carnac G, Vandromme M, Primig M, Lamb NJC, Fernandez A. The Muscle Regulatory Factors MyoD and Myf-5 Undergo Distinct Cell Cycle–specific Expression in Muscle Cells. J Cell Biol 142: 1447–1459, 1998.
- 103. **Knight JD**, **Kothary R**. The myogenic kinome: protein kinases critical to mammalian skeletal myogenesis. *Skelet Muscle* 1: 29, 2011.
- 104. Koff A, Giordano A, Desai D, Yamashita K, Harper JW, Elledge S, Nishimoto T, Morgan DO, Franza BR, Roberts JM. Formation and activation of a cyclin E-cdk2 complex during the G1 phase of the human cell cycle. *Science* 257: 1689–1694, 1992.

- 105. Kops GJPL, Medema RH, Glassford J, Essers MAG, Dijkers PF, Coffer PJ, Lam EW-F, Burgering BMT. Control of cell cycle exit and entry by protein kinase B-regulated forkhead transcription factors. *Mol Cell Biol* 22: 2025–2036, 2002.
- 106. Kossatz U, Vervoorts J, Nickeleit I, Sundberg HA, Arthur JSC, Manns MP, Malek NP. C-terminal phosphorylation controls the stability and function of p27kip1. *EMBO J* 25: 5159–5170, 2006.
- 107. Kress TR, Raabe T, Feller SM. High Erk activity suppresses expression of the cell cycle inhibitor p27Kip1 in colorectal cancer cells. *Cell Commun Signal CCS* 8: 1, 2010.
- 108. Kuang S, Kuroda K, Le Grand F, Rudnicki MA. Asymmetric selfrenewal and commitment of satellite stem cells in muscle. *Cell* 129: 999–1010, 2007.
- 109. **Kundu M**, **Thompson CB**. Autophagy: Basic Principles and Relevance to Disease. *Annu Rev Pathol Mech Dis* 3: 427–455, 2008.
- Kurek JB, Bower JJ, Romanella M, Koentgen F, Murphy M, Austin L. The role of leukemia inhibitory factor in skeletal muscle regeneration. *Muscle Nerve* 20: 815–822, 1997.
- 111. Kurek JB, Nouri S, Kannourakis G, Murphy M, Austin L. Leukemia inhibitory factor and interleukin-6 are produced by diseased and regenerating skeletal muscle. *Muscle Nerve* 19: 1291–1301, 1996.
- 112. **Kurosaka M**, **Machida S**. Interleukin-6-induced satellite cell proliferation is regulated by induction of the JAK2/STAT3 signalling pathway through cyclin D1 targeting. *Cell Prolif* 46: 365–373, 2013.
- 113. Larrea MD, Hong F, Wander SA, da Silva TG, Helfman D, Lannigan D, Smith JA, Slingerland JM. RSK1 drives p27Kip1 phosphorylation at T198 to promote RhoA inhibition and increase cell motility. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 106: 9268–9273, 2009.
- 114. Larrea MD, Liang J, Da Silva T, Hong F, Shao SH, Han K, Dumont D, Slingerland JM. Phosphorylation of p27Kip1 regulates assembly and activation of cyclin D1-Cdk4. *Mol Cell Biol* 28: 6462–6472, 2008.

- 115. Larrea MD, Wander SA, Slingerland J. p27 as Jekyll and Hyde: Regulation of cell cycle and cell motility. *Cell Cycle* 8: 3455–3461, 2009.
- 116. Lavoie JN, L'Allemain G, Brunet A, Müller R, Pouysségur J. Cyclin D1 expression is regulated positively by the p42/p44MAPK and negatively by the p38/HOGMAPK pathway. *J Biol Chem* 271: 20608–20616, 1996.
- 117. Lazaro J-B, Bailey PJ, Lassar AB. Cyclin D–cdk4 activity modulates the subnuclear localization and interaction of MEF2 with SRC-family coactivators during skeletal muscle differentiation. *Genes Dev* 16: 1792–1805, 2002.
- 118. Levine B, Yuan J. Autophagy in cell death: an innocent convict? J *Clin Invest* 115: 2679–2688, 2005.
- 119. Li J, Johnson SE. ERK2 is required for efficient terminal differentiation of skeletal myoblasts. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 345: 1425–1433, 2006.
- 120. Li L, Chambard JC, Karin M, Olson EN. Fos and Jun repress transcriptional activation by myogenin and MyoD: the amino terminus of Jun can mediate repression. *Genes Dev* 6: 676–689, 1992.
- 121. Li Y, Dowbenko D, Lasky LA. AKT/PKB phosphorylation of p21Cip/WAF1 enhances protein stability of p21Cip/WAF1 and promotes cell survival. *J Biol Chem* 277: 11352–11361, 2002.
- 122. Liang J, Shao SH, Xu Z-X, Hennessy B, Ding Z, Larrea M, Kondo S, Dumont DJ, Gutterman JU, Walker CL, Slingerland JM, Mills GB. The energy sensing LKB1-AMPK pathway regulates p27(kip1) phosphorylation mediating the decision to enter autophagy or apoptosis. *Nat Cell Biol* 9: 218–224, 2007.
- 123. Liang J, Zubovitz J, Petrocelli T, Kotchetkov R, Connor MK, Han K, Lee J-H, Ciarallo S, Catzavelos C, Beniston R, Franssen E, Slingerland JM. PKB/Akt phosphorylates p27, impairs nuclear import of p27 and opposes p27-mediated G1 arrest. *Nat Med* 8: 1153–1160, 2002.

- 124. Liang XH, Jackson S, Seaman M, Brown K, Kempkes B, Hibshoosh H, Levine B. Induction of autophagy and inhibition of tumorigenesis by beclin 1. *Nature* 402: 672–676, 1999.
- 125. Liu D, Black BL, Derynck R. TGF-β inhibits muscle differentiation through functional repression of myogenic transcription factors by Smad3. *Genes Dev* 15: 2950–2966, 2001.
- 126. Liu N, Nelson BR, Bezprozvannaya S, Shelton JM, Richardson JA, Bassel-Duby R, Olson EN. Requirement of MEF2A, C, and D for skeletal muscle regeneration. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 111: 4109–4114, 2014.
- 127. Lluís F, Ballestar E, Suelves M, Esteller M, Muñoz-Cánoves P. E47 phosphorylation by p38 MAPK promotes MyoD/E47 association and muscle-specific gene transcription. *EMBO J* 24: 974–984, 2005.
- 128. Loro E, Rinaldi F, Malena A, Masiero E, Novelli G, Angelini C, Romeo V, Sandri M, Botta A, Vergani L. Normal myogenesis and increased apoptosis in myotonic dystrophy type-1 muscle cells. *Cell Death Differ* 17: 1315–1324, 2010.
- 129. Luca G, Ferretti R, Bruschi M, Mezzaroma E, Caruso M. Cyclin D3 critically regulates the balance between self-renewal and differentiation in skeletal muscle stem cells. *Stem Cells Dayt Ohio* 31: 2478–2491, 2013.
- Lukas J, Petersen BO, Holm K, Bartek J, Helin K. Deregulated expression of E2F family members induces S-phase entry and overcomes p16INK4A-mediated growth suppression. *Mol Cell Biol* 16: 1047–1057, 1996.
- 131. Luo L, Lu A-M, Wang Y, Hong A, Chen Y, Hu J, Li X, Qin Z-H. Chronic resistance training activates autophagy and reduces apoptosis of muscle cells by modulating IGF-1 and its receptors, Akt/mTOR and Akt/FOXO3a signaling in aged rats. *Exp Gerontol* 48: 427–436, 2013.
- 132. Ma L, Chen Z, Erdjument-Bromage H, Tempst P, Pandolfi PP. Phosphorylation and functional inactivation of TSC2 by Erk implications for tuberous sclerosis and cancer pathogenesis. *Cell* 121: 179–193, 2005.

- 133. **Machida S**, **Spangenburg EE**, **Booth FW**. Forkhead transcription factor FoxO1 transduces insulin-like growth factor's signal to p27Kip1 in primary skeletal muscle satellite cells. *J Cell Physiol* 196: 523–531, 2003.
- 134. **Malumbres M**, **Barbacid M**. Cell cycle, CDKs and cancer: a changing paradigm. *Nat Rev Cancer* 9: 153+, 2009.
- 135. Maroto M, Reshef R, Münsterberg AE, Koester S, Goulding M, Lassar AB. Ectopic Pax-3 activates MyoD and Myf-5 expression in embryonic mesoderm and neural tissue. *Cell* 89: 139–148, 1997.
- 136. Martin JF, Schwarz JJ, Olson EN. Myocyte enhancer factor (MEF) 2C: a tissue-restricted member of the MEF-2 family of transcription factors. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* 90: 5282–5286, 1993.
- 137. Masiero E, Agatea L, Mammucari C, Blaauw B, Loro E, Komatsu M, Metzger D, Reggiani C, Schiaffino S, Sandri M. Autophagy is required to maintain muscle mass. *Cell Metab* 10: 507–515, 2009.
- 138. **Massari ME**, **Murre C**. Helix-Loop-Helix Proteins: Regulators of Transcription in Eucaryotic Organisms. *Mol Cell Biol* 20: 429–440, 2000.
- 139. **Mauro A**. Satellite Cell of Skeletal Muscle Fibers. *J Biophys Biochem Cytol* 9: 493–495, 1961.
- 140. Medema RH, Klompmaker R, Smits VA, Rijksen G. p21waf1 can block cells at two points in the cell cycle, but does not interfere with processive DNA-replication or stress-activated kinases. *Oncogene* 16: 431–441, 1998.
- 141. Messina G, Blasi C, La Rocca SA, Pompili M, Calconi A, Grossi M. p27Kip1 acts downstream of N-cadherin-mediated cell adhesion to promote myogenesis beyond cell cycle regulation. *Mol Biol Cell* 16: 1469–1480, 2005.
- 142. Michailovici I, Harrington HA, Azogui HH, Yahalom-Ronen Y, Plotnikov A, Ching S, Stumpf MPH, Klein OD, Seger R, Tzahor E. Nuclear to cytoplasmic shuttling of ERK promotes differentiation of muscle stem/progenitor cells. *Dev Camb Engl* 141: 2611–2620, 2014.

- 143. **Mihaylova MM**, **Shaw RJ**. The AMP-activated protein kinase (AMPK) signaling pathway coordinates cell growth, autophagy, & metabolism. *Nat Cell Biol* 13: 1016–1023, 2011.
- 144. **Milasincic DJ**, **Calera MR**, **Farmer SR**, **Pilch PF**. Stimulation of C2C12 myoblast growth by basic fibroblast growth factor and insulinlike growth factor 1 can occur via mitogen-activated protein kinasedependent and -independent pathways. *Mol Cell Biol* 16: 5964–5973, 1996.
- 145. Miyake M, Takahashi H, Kitagawa E, Watanabe H, Sakurada T, Aso H, Yamaguchi T. AMPK activation by AICAR inhibits myogenic differentiation and myostatin expression in cattle. *Cell Tissue Res* 349: 615–623, 2012.
- 146. Mizushima N, Kuma A, Kobayashi Y, Yamamoto A, Matsubae M, Takao T, Natsume T, Ohsumi Y, Yoshimori T. Mouse Apg16L, a novel WD-repeat protein, targets to the autophagic isolation membrane with the Apg12-Apg5 conjugate. *J Cell Sci* 116: 1679– 1688, 2003.
- 147. Mizushima N, Yamamoto A, Hatano M, Kobayashi Y, Kabeya Y, Suzuki K, Tokuhisa T, Ohsumi Y, Yoshimori T. Dissection of autophagosome formation using Apg5-deficient mouse embryonic stem cells. *J Cell Biol* 152: 657–668, 2001.
- 148. **Molkentin JD**, **Black BL**, **Martin JF**, **Olson EN**. Cooperative activation of muscle gene expression by MEF2 and myogenic bHLH proteins. *Cell* 83: 1125–1136, 1995.
- 149. Montarras D, Lindon C, Pinset C, Domeyne P. Cultured myf5 null and myoD null muscle precursor cells display distinct growth defects. *Biol Cell Auspices Eur Cell Biol Organ* 92: 565–572, 2000.
- 150. Moss F, Leblond C. Satellite Cells as Source of Nuclei in Muscles of Growing Rats. *Anat Rec* 170: 421-, 1971.
- 151. Nabeshima Y, Hanaoka K, Hayasaka M, Esuml E, Li S, Nonaka I, Nabeshima Y. Myogenin gene disruption results in perinatal lethality because of severe muscle defect. *Nature* 364: 532–535, 1993.

- 152. Nagata D, Takeda R, Sata M, Satonaka H, Suzuki E, Nagano T, Hirata Y. AMP-activated protein kinase inhibits angiotensin IIstimulated vascular smooth muscle cell proliferation. *Circulation* 110: 444–451, 2004.
- 153. Naidu PS, Ludolph DC, To RQ, Hinterberger TJ, Konieczny SF. Myogenin and MEF2 function synergistically to activate the MRF4 promoter during myogenesis. *Mol Cell Biol* 15: 2707–2718, 1995.
- 154. **Nedelsky N**, **Todd PK**, **Taylor JP**. Autophagy and the ubiquitinproteasome system: collaborators in neuroprotection. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 1782: 691–699, 2008.
- 155. **Niesler CU**, **Myburgh KH**, **Moore F**. The changing AMPK expression profile in differentiating mouse skeletal muscle myoblast cells helps confer increasing resistance to apoptosis. *Exp Physiol* 92: 207–217, 2007.
- 156. **Oesterle EC**, **Chien W-M**, **Campbell S**, **Nellimarla P**, **Fero ML**. p27(Kip1) is required to maintain proliferative quiescence in the adult cochlea and pituitary. *Cell Cycle Georget Tex* 10: 1237–1248, 2011.
- 157. Ohtsubo M, Theodoras AM, Schumacher J, Roberts JM, Pagano M. Human cyclin E, a nuclear protein essential for the G1-to-S phase transition. *Mol Cell Biol* 15: 2612–2624, 1995.
- 158. O'Leary MF, Vainshtein A, Iqbal S, Ostojic O, Hood DA. Adaptive plasticity of autophagic proteins to denervation in aging skeletal muscle. *Am J Physiol Cell Physiol* 304: C422-430, 2013.
- 159. **O'Leary MFN**, **Vainshtein A**, **Carter HN**, **Zhang Y**, **Hood DA**. Denervation-induced mitochondrial dysfunction and autophagy in skeletal muscle of apoptosis-deficient animals. *Am J Physiol Cell Physiol* 303: C447-454, 2012.
- 160. **Olguin HC**, **Olwin BB**. Pax-7 up-regulation inhibits myogenesis and cell cycle progression in satellite cells: a potential mechanism for self-renewal. *Dev Biol* 275: 375–388, 2004.
- 161. Olguin HC, Yang Z, Tapscott SJ, Olwin BB. Reciprocal inhibition between Pax7 and muscle regulatory factors modulates myogenic cell fate determination. *J Cell Biol* 177: 769–779, 2007.

- 162. Ornatsky OI, Cox DM, Tangirala P, Andreucci JJ, Quinn ZA, Wrana JL, Prywes R, Yu Y-T, McDermott JC. Post-translational control of the MEF2A transcriptional regulatory protein. *Nucleic Acids Res* 27: 2646–2654, 1999.
- 163. Ostrovsky O, Bengal E. The Mitogen-activated Protein Kinase Cascade Promotes Myoblast Cell Survival by Stabilizing the Cyclindependent Kinase Inhibitor, p21WAF1 Protein. J Biol Chem 278: 21221–21231, 2003.
- 164. **Oustanina S**, **Hause G**, **Braun T**. Pax7 directs postnatal renewal and propagation of myogenic satellite cells but not their specification. *EMBO J* 23: 3430–3439, 2004.
- 165. Pagano AF, Py G, Bernardi H, Candau RB, Sanchez AMJ. Autophagy and protein turnover signaling in slow-twitch muscle during exercise. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 46: 1314–1325, 2014.
- 166. Pagès G, Lenormand P, L'Allemain G, Chambard JC, Meloche S, Pouysségur J. Mitogen-activated protein kinases p42mapk and p44mapk are required for fibroblast proliferation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 90: 8319–8323, 1993.
- 167. Pansters NAM, Schols AMWJ, Verhees KJP, de Theije CC, Snepvangers FJ, Kelders MCJM, Ubags NDJ, Haegens A, Langen RCJ. Muscle-specific GSK-3β ablation accelerates regeneration of disuse-atrophied skeletal muscle. *Biochim Biophys Acta BBA - Mol Basis Dis* 1852: 490–506, 2015.
- 168. Parker MH, von Maltzahn J, Bakkar N, Al-Joubori B, Ishibashi J, Guttridge D, Rudnicki MA. MyoD-dependent regulation of NF-κB activity couples cell-cycle withdrawal to myogenic differentiation. *Skelet Muscle* 2: 6, 2012.
- 169. Parker SB, Eichele G, Zhang P, Rawls A, Sands AT, Bradley A, Olson EN, Harper JW, Elledge SJ. p53-independent expression of p21Cip1 in muscle and other terminally differentiating cells. *Science* 267: 1024–1027, 1995.
- 170. **Parzych KR**, **Klionsky DJ**. An Overview of Autophagy: Morphology, Mechanism, and Regulation. *Antioxid Redox Signal* 20: 460–473, 2014.

- 171. Pattingre S, Tassa A, Qu X, Garuti R, Liang XH, Mizushima N, Packer M, Schneider MD, Levine B. Bcl-2 antiapoptotic proteins inhibit Beclin 1-dependent autophagy. *Cell* 122: 927–939, 2005.
- 172. Payne SR, Zhang S, Tsuchiya K, Moser R, Gurley KE, Longton G, deBoer J, Kemp CJ. p27kip1 Deficiency Impairs G2/M Arrest in Response to DNA Damage, Leading to an Increase in Genetic Instability. *Mol Cell Biol* 28: 258–268, 2008.
- 173. Penn BH, Bergstrom DA, Dilworth FJ, Bengal E, Tapscott SJ. A MyoD-generated feed-forward circuit temporally patterns gene expression during skeletal muscle differentiation. *Genes Dev* 18: 2348–2353, 2004.
- 174. Perdiguero E, Ruiz-Bonilla V, Gresh L, Hui L, Ballestar E, Sousa-Victor P, Baeza-Raja B, Jardí M, Bosch-Comas A, Esteller M, Caelles C, Serrano AL, Wagner EF, Muñoz-Cánoves P. Genetic analysis of p38 MAP kinases in myogenesis: fundamental role of p38alpha in abrogating myoblast proliferation. *EMBO J* 26: 1245– 1256, 2007.
- 175. **Peyton KJ**, **Liu X**, **Yu Y**, **Yates B**, **Durante W**. Activation of AMP-Activated Protein Kinase Inhibits the Proliferation of Human Endothelial Cells. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* 342: 827–834, 2012.
- 176. Polyak K, Lee MH, Erdjument-Bromage H, Koff A, Roberts JM, Tempst P, Massagué J. Cloning of p27Kip1, a cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor and a potential mediator of extracellular antimitogenic signals. *Cell* 78: 59–66, 1994.
- 177. **Porras A**, **Álvarez AM**, **Valladares A**, **Benito M**. p42/p44 Mitogen-Activated Protein Kinases Activation Is Required for the Insulin-Like Growth Factor-I/Insulin Induced Proliferation, but Inhibits Differentiation, in Rat Fetal Brown Adipocytes. *Mol Endocrinol* 12: 825–834, 1998.
- 178. Potthoff MJ, Arnold MA, McAnally J, Richardson JA, Bassel-Duby R, Olson EN. Regulation of Skeletal Muscle Sarcomere Integrity and Postnatal Muscle Function by Mef2c. *Mol Cell Biol* 27: 8143–8151, 2007.

- 179. **Potthoff MJ**, **Olson EN**. MEF2: a central regulator of diverse developmental programs. *Development* 134: 4131–4140, 2007.
- 180. Potthoff MJ, Wu H, Arnold MA, Shelton JM, Backs J, McAnally J, Richardson JA, Bassel-Duby R, Olson EN. Histone deacetylase degradation andMEF2 activation promote the formation of slow-twitch myofibers. *J Clin Invest* 117: 2459–2467, 2007.
- 181. **Pownall ME**, **Gustafsson MK**, **Emerson CP**. Myogenic Regulatory Factors and the Specification of Muscle Progenitors in Vertebrate Embryos. *Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol* 18: 747–783, 2002.
- 182. Quelle DE, Ashmun RA, Shurtleff SA, Kato JY, Bar-Sagi D, Roussel MF, Sherr CJ. Overexpression of mouse D-type cyclins accelerates G1 phase in rodent fibroblasts. *Genes Dev* 7: 1559–1571, 1993.
- 183. Quinlan JG, Lyden SP, Cambier DM, Johnson SR, Michaels SE, Denman DL. Radiation inhibition of mdx mouse muscle regeneration: dose and age factors. *Muscle Nerve* 18: 201–206, 1995.
- 184. **Raney MA**, **Turcotte LP**. Evidence for the involvement of CaMKII and AMPK in Ca2+-dependent signaling pathways regulating FA uptake and oxidation in contracting rodent muscle. *J Appl Physiol* 104: 1366–1373, 2008.
- 185. Rathbone CR, Yamanouchi K, Chen XK, Nevoret-Bell CJ, Rhoads RP, Allen RE. Effects of transforming growth factor-beta (TGF-β1) on satellite cell activation and survival during oxidative stress. *J Muscle Res Cell Motil* 32: 99–109, 2011.
- 186. Rattan R, Giri S, Singh AK, Singh I. 5-Aminoimidazole-4carboxamide-1-beta-D-ribofuranoside inhibits cancer cell proliferation in vitro and in vivo via AMP-activated protein kinase. J Biol Chem 280: 39582–39593, 2005.
- 187. Ravi RK, Weber E, McMahon M, Williams JR, Baylin S, Mal A, Harter ML, Dillehay LE, Claudio PP, Giordano A, Nelkin BD, Mabry M. Activated Raf-1 causes growth arrest in human small cell lung cancer cells. J Clin Invest 101: 153–159, 1998.

- 188. Rawls A, Morris JH, Rudnicki M, Braun T, Arnold H-H, Klein WH, Olson EN. Myogenin's Functions Do Not Overlap with Those of MyoD or Myf-5 during Mouse Embryogenesis. *Dev Biol* 172: 37–50, 1995.
- Reynaud EG, Pelpel K, Guillier M, Leibovitch MP, Leibovitch SA. p57(Kip2) stabilizes the MyoD protein by inhibiting cyclin E-Cdk2 kinase activity in growing myoblasts. *Mol Cell Biol* 19: 7621–7629, 1999.
- 190. **Robinson MJ**, **Cobb MH**. Mitogen-activated protein kinase pathways. *Curr Opin Cell Biol* 9: 180–186, 1997.
- 191. Rommel C, Bodine SC, Clarke BA, Rossman R, Nunez L, Stitt TN, Yancopoulos GD, Glass DJ. Mediation of IGF-1-induced skeletal myotube hypertrophy by PI(3)K/Akt/mTOR and PI(3)K/Akt/GSK3 pathways. *Nat Cell Biol* 3: 1009–1013, 2001.
- 192. Rommel C, Clarke BA, Zimmermann S, Nuñez L, Rossman R, Reid K, Moelling K, Yancopoulos GD, Glass DJ. Differentiation stage-specific inhibition of the Raf-MEK-ERK pathway by Akt. *Science* 286: 1738–1741, 1999.
- 193. **Rose AJ**, **Kiens B**, **Richter EA**. Ca2+–calmodulin-dependent protein kinase expression and signalling in skeletal muscle during exercise. *J Physiol* 574: 889–903, 2006.
- 194. **Rosenblatt J**, **Yong D**, **Parry D**. Satellite Cell-Activity Is Required for Hypertrophy of Overloaded Adult-Rat Muscle. *Muscle Nerve* 17: 608– 613, 1994.
- 195. **Rosenblatt JD**, **Parry DJ**. Gamma irradiation prevents compensatory hypertrophy of overloaded mouse extensor digitorum longus muscle. *J Appl Physiol Bethesda Md* 1985 73: 2538–2543, 1992.
- 196. **Rudnicki MA**, **Braun T**, **Hinuma S**, **Jaenisch R**. Inactivation of MyoD in mice leads to up-regulation of the myogenic HLH gene Myf-5 and results in apparently normal muscle development. *Cell* 71: 383–390, 1992.
- 197. Rudnicki MA, Schnegelsberg PN, Stead RH, Braun T, Arnold HH, Jaenisch R. MyoD or Myf-5 is required for the formation of skeletal muscle. *Cell* 75: 1351–1359, 1993.

- 198. Sabourin LA, Girgis-Gabardo A, Seale P, Asakura A, Rudnicki MA. Reduced Differentiation Potential of Primary MyoD-/- Myogenic Cells Derived from Adult Skeletal Muscle. J Cell Biol 144: 631–643, 1999.
- 199. **Sabourin LA**, **Rudnicki MA**. The molecular regulation of myogenesis. *Clin Genet* 57: 16–25, 2000.
- 200. Sambasivan R, Yao R, Kissenpfennig A, Van Wittenberghe L, Paldi A, Gayraud-Morel B, Guenou H, Malissen B, Tajbakhsh S, Galy A. Pax7-expressing satellite cells are indispensable for adult skeletal muscle regeneration. *Dev Camb Engl* 138: 3647–3656, 2011.
- 201. Sanchez AMJ, Csibi A, Raibon A, Cornille K, Gay S, Bernardi H, Candau R. AMPK promotes skeletal muscle autophagy through activation of forkhead FoxO3a and interaction with Ulk1. *J Cell Biochem* 113: 695–710, 2012.
- 202. Schafer KA. The cell cycle: a review. Vet Pathol 35: 461–478, 1998.
- 203. Schiappacassi M, Lovisa S, Lovat F, Fabris L, Colombatti A, Belletti B, Baldassarre G. Role of T198 modification in the regulation of p27(Kip1) protein stability and function. *PloS One* 6: e17673, 2011.
- 204. Schmidt M, de Mattos SF, van der Horst A, Klompmaker R, Kops GJPL, Lam EW-F, Burgering BMT, Medema RH. Cell Cycle Inhibition by FoxO Forkhead Transcription Factors Involves Downregulation of Cyclin D. *Mol Cell Biol* 22: 7842–7852, 2002.
- 205. Schultz E, Gibson MC, Champion T. Satellite cells are mitotically quiescent in mature mouse muscle: an EM and radioautographic study. *J Exp Zool* 206: 451–456, 1978.
- 206. Seale P, Sabourin LA, Girgis-Gabardo A, Mansouri A, Gruss P, Rudnicki MA. Pax7 is required for the specification of myogenic satellite cells. *Cell* 102: 777–786, 2000.
- 207. Seok HY, Tatsuguchi M, Callis TE, He A, Pu WT, Wang D-Z. miR-155 inhibits expression of the MEF2A protein to repress skeletal muscle differentiation. *J Biol Chem* 286: 35339–35346, 2011.

- 208. Serrano AL, Baeza-Raja B, Perdiguero E, Jardí M, Muñoz-Cánoves P. Interleukin-6 is an essential regulator of satellite cellmediated skeletal muscle hypertrophy. *Cell Metab* 7: 33–44, 2008.
- 209. Shaw RJ, Kosmatka M, Bardeesy N, Hurley RL, Witters LA, DePinho RA, Cantley LC. The tumor suppressor LKB1 kinase directly activates AMP-activated kinase and regulates apoptosis in response to energy stress. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 101: 3329–3335, 2004.
- 210. **Sheehan SM**, **Allen RE**. Skeletal muscle satellite cell proliferation in response to members of the fibroblast growth factor family and hepatocyte growth factor. *J Cell Physiol* 181: 499–506, 1999.
- 211. Sheehan SM, Tatsumi R, Temm-Grove CJ, Allen RE. HGF is an autocrine growth factor for skeletal muscle satellite cells in vitro. *Muscle Nerve* 23: 239–245, 2000.
- 212. Sherr CJ, Roberts JM. Inhibitors of mammalian G1 cyclin-dependent kinases. *Genes Dev* 9: 1149–1163, 1995.
- Sherr CJ, Roberts JM. CDK inhibitors: positive and negative regulators of G1-phase progression. *Genes Dev* 13: 1501–1512, 1999.
- 214. Shimura T, Noma N, Oikawa T, Ochiai Y, Kakuda S, Kuwahara Y, Takai Y, Takahashi A, Fukumoto M. Activation of the AKT/cyclin D1/Cdk4 survival signaling pathway in radioresistant cancer stem cells. *Oncogenesis* 1: e12, 2012.
- 215. Sin J, Andres AM, Taylor DJR, Weston T, Hiraumi Y, Stotland A, Kim BJ, Huang C, Doran KS, Gottlieb RA. Mitophagy is required for mitochondrial biogenesis and myogenic differentiation of C2C12 myoblasts. *Autophagy* 12: 369–380, 2016.
- 216. **Skapek SX**, **Rhee J**, **Spicer DB**, **Lassar AB**. Inhibition of myogenic differentiation in proliferating myoblasts by cyclin D1-dependent kinase. *Science* 267: 1022–1024, 1995.
- 217. Smith CK, Janney MJ, Allen RE. Temporal expression of myogenic regulatory genes during activation, proliferation, and differentiation of rat skeletal muscle satellite cells. *J Cell Physiol* 159: 379–385, 1994.

- 218. Sorrentino V, Pepperkok R, Davis RL, Ansorge W, Philipson L. Cell proliferation inhibited by MyoD1 independently of myogenic differentiation. *Nature* 345: 813–815, 1990.
- 219. **Tajbakhsh S**. Skeletal muscle stem cells in developmental versus regenerative myogenesis. *J Intern Med* 266: 372–389, 2009.
- 220. **Tajbakhsh S**, **Rocancourt D**, **Cossu G**, **Buckingham M**. Redefining the genetic hierarchies controlling skeletal myogenesis: Pax-3 and Myf-5 act upstream of MyoD. *Cell* 89: 127–138, 1997.
- 221. Tam SW, Theodoras AM, Shay JW, Draetta GF, Pagano M. Differential expression and regulation of Cyclin D1 protein in normal and tumor human cells: association with Cdk4 is required for Cyclin D1 function in G1 progression. *Oncogene* 9: 2663–2674, 1994.
- 222. **Tamir Y**, **Bengal E**. Phosphoinositide 3-Kinase Induces the Transcriptional Activity of MEF2 Proteins during Muscle Differentiation. *J Biol Chem* 275: 34424–34432, 2000.
- 223. **Tang AH**, **Rando TA**. Induction of autophagy supports the bioenergetic demands of quiescent muscle stem cell activation. *EMBO J* 33: 2782–2797, 2014.
- 224. Tanida I, Minematsu-Ikeguchi N, Ueno T, Kominami E. Lysosomal turnover, but not a cellular level, of endogenous LC3 is a marker for autophagy. *Autophagy* 1: 84–91, 2005.
- 225. **Tee AR**, **Manning BD**, **Roux PP**, **Cantley LC**, **Blenis J**. Tuberous sclerosis complex gene products, Tuberin and Hamartin, control mTOR signaling by acting as a GTPase-activating protein complex toward Rheb. *Curr Biol CB* 13: 1259–1268, 2003.
- 226. Thoms HC, Dunlop MG, Stark LA. p38-mediated inactivation of cyclin D1/cyclin-dependent kinase 4 stimulates nucleolar translocation of RelA and apoptosis in colorectal cancer cells. *Cancer Res* 67: 1660–1669, 2007.
- 227. Tintignac LA, Leibovitch MP, Kitzmann M, Fernandez A, Ducommun B, Meijer L, Leibovitch SA. Cyclin E-cdk2 phosphorylation promotes late G1-phase degradation of MyoD in muscle cells. *Exp Cell Res* 259: 300–307, 2000.

- 228. **Tong JF**, **Yan X**, **Zhu MJ**, **Du M**. AMP-activated protein kinase enhances the expression of muscle-specific ubiquitin ligases despite its activation of IGF-1/Akt signaling in C2C12 myotubes. *J Cell Biochem* 108: 458–468, 2009.
- 229. Ubersax JA, Woodbury EL, Quang PN, Paraz M, Blethrow JD, Shah K, Shokat KM, Morgan DO. Targets of the cyclin-dependent kinase Cdk1. *Nature* 425: 859–864, 2003.
- 230. Vainshtein A, Desjardins EM, Armani A, Sandri M, Hood DA. PGC-1α modulates denervation-induced mitophagy in skeletal muscle. *Skelet Muscle* 5: 9, 2015.
- 231. Vainshtein A, Grumati P, Sandri M, Bonaldo P. Skeletal muscle, autophagy, and physical activity: the ménage à trois of metabolic regulation in health and disease. *J Mol Med Berl Ger* 92: 127–137, 2014.
- 232. Velden JLJ van der, Langen RCJ, Kelders MCJM, Wouters EFM, Janssen-Heininger YMW, Schols AMWJ. Inhibition of glycogen synthase kinase-3β activity is sufficient to stimulate myogenic differentiation. *Am J Physiol - Cell Physiol* 290: C453–C462, 2006.
- 233. Vermeulen K, Van Bockstaele DR, Berneman ZN. The cell cycle: a review of regulation, deregulation and therapeutic targets in cancer. *Cell Prolif* 36: 131–149, 2003.
- 234. Vierck J, O'Reilly B, Hossner K, Antonio J, Byrne K, Bucci L, Dodson M. Satellite cell regulation following myotrauma caused by resistance exercise. *Cell Biol Int* 24: 263–272, 2000.
- 235. Viñals F, Pouysségur J. Confluence of Vascular Endothelial Cells Induces Cell Cycle Exit by Inhibiting p42/p44 Mitogen-Activated Protein Kinase Activity. *Mol Cell Biol* 19: 2763–2772, 1999.
- 236. Waga S, Li R, Stillman B. p53-induced p21 controls DNA replication. *Leukemia* 11 Suppl 3: 321–323, 1997.
- 237. Wang DZ, Valdez MR, McAnally J, Richardson J, Olson EN. The Mef2c gene is a direct transcriptional target of myogenic bHLH and MEF2 proteins during skeletal muscle development. *Dev Camb Engl* 128: 4623–4633, 2001.

- 238. Wang J, Whiteman MW, Lian H, Wang G, Singh A, Huang D, Denmark T. A Non-canonical MEK/ERK Signaling Pathway Regulates Autophagy via Regulating Beclin 1. *J Biol Chem* 284: 21412–21424, 2009.
- 239. Wang RC, Wei Y, An Z, Zou Z, Xiao G, Bhagat G, White M, Reichelt J, Levine B. Akt-mediated regulation of autophagy and tumorigenesis through Beclin 1 phosphorylation. *Science* 338: 956– 959, 2012.
- 240. Webber JL, Tooze SA. Coordinated regulation of autophagy by p38alpha MAPK through mAtg9 and p38IP. *EMBO J* 29: 27–40, 2010.
- 241. Weidberg H, Shvets E, Shpilka T, Shimron F, Shinder V, Elazar Z. LC3 and GATE-16/GABARAP subfamilies are both essential yet act differently in autophagosome biogenesis. *EMBO J* 29: 1792–1802, 2010.
- 242. Winter B, Arnold HH. Activated raf kinase inhibits muscle cell differentiation through a MEF2-dependent mechanism. *J Cell Sci* 113 Pt 23: 4211–4220, 2000.
- 243. Woods A, Dickerson K, Heath R, Hong S-P, Momcilovic M, Johnstone SR, Carlson M, Carling D. Ca2+/calmodulin-dependent protein kinase kinase-beta acts upstream of AMP-activated protein kinase in mammalian cells. *Cell Metab* 2: 21–33, 2005.
- 244. Wu Y, Dey R, Han A, Jayathilaka N, Philips M, Ye J, Chen L. Structure of the MADS-box/MEF2 Domain of MEF2A Bound to DNA and Its Implication for Myocardin Recruitment. *J Mol Biol* 397: 520– 533, 2010.
- 245. Wu Z, Woodring PJ, Bhakta KS, Tamura K, Wen F, Feramisco JR, Karin M, Wang JYJ, Puri PL. p38 and Extracellular Signal-Regulated Kinases Regulate the Myogenic Program at Multiple Steps. *Mol Cell Biol* 20: 3951–3964, 2000.
- 246. Wu Z, Woodring PJ, Bhakta KS, Tamura K, Wen F, Feramisco JR, Karin M, Wang JYJ, Puri PL. p38 and Extracellular Signal-Regulated Kinases Regulate the Myogenic Program at Multiple Steps. *Mol Cell Biol* 20: 3951–3964, 2000.
- 247. Wu Z-Z, Chien C-M, Yang S-H, Lin Y-H, Hu X-W, Lu Y-J, Wu M-J, Lin S-R. Induction of G2/M phase arrest and apoptosis by a novel enediyne derivative, THDA, in chronic myeloid leukemia (K562) cells. *Mol Cell Biochem* 292: 99–105, 2006.
- 248. Xiao B, Sanders MJ, Underwood E, Heath R, Mayer FV, Carmena D, Jing C, Walker PA, Eccleston JF, Haire LF, Saiu P, Howell SA, Aasland R, Martin SR, Carling D, Gamblin SJ. Structure of mammalian AMPK and its regulation by ADP. *Nature* 472: 230–233, 2011.
- 249. Yablonka-Reuveni Z, Rivera AJ. Temporal expression of regulatory and structural muscle proteins during myogenesis of satellite cells on isolated adult rat fibers. *Dev Biol* 164: 588–603, 1994.
- 250. Yamana S, Tokiyama A, Mizutani K, Hirata K, Takai Y, Rikitake Y. The Cell Adhesion Molecule Necl-4/CADM4 Serves as a Novel Regulator for Contact Inhibition of Cell Movement and Proliferation. *PLoS ONE* 10, 2015.
- 251. Yang S-H, Galanis A, Sharrocks AD. Targeting of p38 Mitogen-Activated Protein Kinases to MEF2 Transcription Factors. *Mol Cell Biol* 19: 4028–4038, 1999.
- 252. Ye Y-C, Yu L, Wang H-J, Tashiro S, Onodera S, Ikejima T. TNF<I>α</I>-Induced Necroptosis and Autophagy via Supression of the p38–NF-<I>κ</I>B Survival Pathway in L929 Cells. *J Pharmacol Sci* 117: 160–169, 2011.
- 253. Yin H, Price F, Rudnicki MA. Satellite cells and the muscle stem cell niche. *Physiol Rev* 93: 23–67, 2013.
- 254. Yu YT, Breitbart RE, Smoot LB, Lee Y, Mahdavi V, Nadal-Ginard B. Human myocyte-specific enhancer factor 2 comprises a group of tissue-restricted MADS box transcription factors. *Genes Dev* 6: 1783– 1798, 1992.
- 255. **Zabludoff SD**, **Csete M**, **Wagner R**, **Yu X**, **Wold BJ**. p27Kip1 is expressed transiently in developing myotomes and enhances myogenesis. *Cell Growth Differ Mol Biol J Am Assoc Cancer Res* 9: 1–11, 1998.

- 256. Zammit PS, Relaix F, Nagata Y, Ruiz AP, Collins CA, Partridge TA, Beauchamp JR. Pax7 and myogenic progression in skeletal muscle satellite cells. *J Cell Sci* 119: 1824–1832, 2006.
- 257. **Zarubin T**, **Han J**. Activation and signaling of the p38 MAP kinase pathway. *Cell Res* 15: 11–18, 2005.
- 258. Zetser A, Gredinger E, Bengal E. p38 Mitogen-activated Protein Kinase Pathway Promotes Skeletal Muscle Differentiation PARTICIPATION OF THE MEF2C TRANSCRIPTION FACTOR. J Biol Chem 274: 5193–5200, 1999.
- 259. **Zhang JM**, **Wei Q**, **Zhao X**, **Paterson BM**. Coupling of the cell cycle and myogenesis through the cyclin D1-dependent interaction of MyoD with cdk4. *EMBO J* 18: 926–933, 1999.
- 260. Zhang P, Wong C, Liu D, Finegold M, Harper JW, Elledge SJ. p21(CIP1) and p57(KIP2) control muscle differentiation at the myogenin step. *Genes Dev* 13: 213–224, 1999.
- 261. **Zhang W**, **Behringer RR**, **Olson EN**. Inactivation of the myogenic bHLH gene MRF4 results in up-regulation of myogenin and rib anomalies. *Genes Dev* 9: 1388–1399, 1995.
- 262. Zhao M, New L, Kravchenko VV, Kato Y, Gram H, Padova F di, Olson EN, Ulevitch RJ, Han J. Regulation of the MEF2 Family of Transcription Factors by p38. *Mol Cell Biol* 19: 21–30, 1999.
- 263. **Zheng Q**, **Su H**, **Tian Z**, **Wang X**. Proteasome malfunction activates macroautophagy in the heart. *Am J Cardiovasc Dis* 1: 214–226, 2011.